

Review



A Review of Diagnostics Methodologies for Metal Additive Manufacturing Processes and Products

Teng Yang ^{1,2}, Sangram Mazumder ^{1,2}, Yuqi Jin ^{2,3}, Brian Squires ³, Mathew Sofield ³, Mangesh V. Pantawane ^{1,2}, Narendra B. Dahotre ^{1,2} and Arup Neogi ^{2,*}

- ¹ Department of Materials Science and Engineering, University of North Texas, Denton, TX 76207, USA; Tengyang@my.unt.edu (T.Y.); SangramMazumder@my.unt.edu (S.M.); MangeshPantawane@my.unt.edu (M.V.P.); narendra.dahotre@unt.edu (N.B.D.)
- ² Center for Agile and Adaptive Additive Manufacturing, University of North Texas, Denton, TX 76207, USA; yuqijin@my.unt.edu
- ³ Department of Physics, University of North Texas, Denton, TX 76203, USA; BrianSquires@my.unt.edu (B.S.); Mathewsofield@my.unt.edu (M.S.)
- Correspondence: arupn@yahoo.com

Abstract: Additive manufacturing technologies based on metal are evolving into an essential advanced manufacturing tool for constructing prototypes and parts that can lead to complex structures, dissimilar metal-based structures that cannot be constructed using conventional metallurgical techniques. Unlike traditional manufacturing processes, the metal AM processes are unreliable due to variable process parameters and a lack of conventionally acceptable evaluation methods. A thorough understanding of various diagnostic techniques is essential to improve the quality of additively manufactured products and provide reliable feedback on the manufacturing processes for improving the quality of the products. This review summarizes and discusses various ex-situ inspections and in-situ monitoring methods, including electron-based methods, thermal methods, acoustic methods, laser breakdown, and mechanical methods, for metal additive manufacturing.

Keywords: additive manufacturing; metal 3D printing; electron-based characterization; thermal imaging; ultrasonic test; ultrasonic evaluation; ultrasonic elastography; mechanical test; laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy; in-situ monitoring; ex-situ inspection; microstructure; defect

Table of Contents

Table of Contents	
1. Introduction: Metal Additive Manufacturing (AM) Technologies	2
1.1 Fusion-Based AM Techniques	2
1.2. Solid-State AM Techniques	4
1.3. Mixed-Phase (Solid–Liquid) AM Techniques	5
1.4. Surface Engineering via AM Techniques	6
1.5. Comparison and Significance of AM versus Conventional Manufacturing	7
2. Electron-Based Characterization and Diagnostics	8
2.1 Electron Beam-Based Diagnosis/Characterization	8
2.2. X-ray-Based Diagnosis/Characterization	10
2.3. Electron–X-ray Combined Characterization Techniques	10
3. Thermal Imaging	13
3.1. Two-Wavelength Thermal Imaging under the Grey Body Approximation	13
3.2. When the Grey Body Approximation Fails	15
3.3. Discussion on Thermal Imaging	16
4. Ultrasonic Inspection and Evaluation	17
4.1. Ultrasonic Diagnostics	17
4.2. Non-Destructive Ultrasonic Elasticity Measurement and Elastography	24
4.3. Longitudinal and Transversal Sound Velocity Elasticity Measurement	25
4.4. Comparison of Various Ultrasonic Techniques	29
5. Mechanical Test	30
5.1. Elasticity Test with Information on Plasticity	30
5.2. Mechanical Test Provides Only Plasticity	35



Citation: Yang, T.; Mazumder, S.; Jin, Y.; Squires, B.; Sofield, M.; Pantawane, M.V.; Dahotre, N.B.; Neogi, A. A Review of Diagnostics Methodologies for Metal Additive Manufacturing Processes and Products. *Materials* 2021, *14*, 4929. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/ma14174929

Academic Editor: Filippo Berto

Received: 27 July 2021 Accepted: 26 August 2021 Published: 30 August 2021

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Copyright: © 2021 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/ 4.0/).

5.3. Impact Test	37
5.4. Fatigue Test	38
5.5. Advantages and Disadvantages, Comparison and Discussion of Mechanical Testing	39
6. Laser-Induced Breakdown Spectroscopy	39
7. Other Diagnostic Methods	41
8. Conclusions and Discussion	42
Reference	43

1. Introduction: Metal Additive Manufacturing (AM) Technologies

Additive manufacturing (AM) paves the way towards the next industrial revolution as it offers an impressive set of advantageous characteristics over traditional manufacturing. The progress of AM is primarily driven by its flexibility to fabricate components through computationally aided models in a layer-by-layer fashion [1]. By its nature, this technique is in contrast with the traditional subtractive/formative manufacturing techniques. Most relevant AM techniques commonly use a powder/wire/sheet as a precursor material, consolidated layer-by-layer to fabricate a part [2,3]. AM has attracted much attention for over a decade due to its inherent advantages, which eliminate significant constraints that hinder optimal design, material, and cost efficiency, and the ease of manufacturing complex parts [4,5]. AM techniques have already been around for more than 20 years, but, for a long time, they had been restricted to the rapid manufacturing of porous structures and prototypes [6].

Nonetheless, with gradual and substantial progress in technology, both part density and the quality of products additively manufactured have substantially improved. Thus, this has led to the evolution of its first application in tool inserts with conformal cooling [7] and medical applications, e.g., as dental prostheses [8]. The reliable manufacturing of dense parts for several materials, including, but not limited to, steel, titanium, and aluminum, is feasible using certain AM fabrication/printing techniques [9].

AM is revolutionizing more and more from rapid prototyping to agile manufacturing applications [10]. It requires in-depth insight into the process and the microstructural features as an outcome of the process parameters, and it renders unique properties to the additively printed parts. Various AM processes for metals are based on the fundamental concept of layer-wise material deposition. However, each processing technique has unique and distinct physical phenomena due to the energy source, operating conditions, precursor materials, and mechanisms involved in metallurgical consolidation [11]. During the metallic AM process, the materials in use encounter complex thermokinetics that involve a combination of directional heat extraction, molten pool dynamics, rapid solidification, and repeated cycles of heating and cooling. These factors influence the physical integrity of the AM component and microstructure with peculiar properties different from conventionally processed parts [12]. All these aspects affect the mechanical and chemical properties of the printed components. Thus, it is essential to recognize the categorization of different AM processes based on the physics associated with each AM process during the fabrication of a component (Figures 1 and 2).

1.1. Fusion-Based AM Techniques

Fusion-based AM processes (Table 1) involve the complete melting of metal precursors (powder, wire, sheet) followed by solidification. A beam of a heat source (laser or electron) with controlled spot size, power, scanning speed, and pattern (spatial energy distribution) is used to melt the metal precursor material, which fuses and solidifies once the beam travels away. Upon interaction of the heat source with the precursor, the precursor's energy is absorbed, leading to melting and consolidation with the previous layer based on the interaction volume.



Figure 1. Additive manufacturing techniques are categorized by the physics involved during their fabrication.



Figure 2. The schematic diagram for (**a**) LPBF, (**b**) DED fusion bed AM processing, (**c**) friction stir AM solid-state processing, (**d**) binder jet printing mixed-phase AM processing and, (**e**) laser surface engineering via AM.

Table 1. Summary	y of built features in	powder bed and	powder inj	ection metal AM techniques.
------------------	------------------------	----------------	------------	-----------------------------

Features	Powder Bed (LPBF, SLM)	Powder Injection (DED, DMD)	References
Particle size (µm)	15–45	40–110	[13,14]
Environment	Inert environment (Ar/N) inside processing chamber	Inert environment (Ar/N) or inert shielding gas (Ar/N)	[13,14]
Power range (W)	100-400	300–1000	[15,16]
Beam spot (µm)	30–600	660–5000	[15,17]
Scanning speed (mm/s)	300–1200	1–20	[18,19]

Features	Powder Bed (LPBF, SLM)	Powder Injection (DED, DMD)	References
Microstructure	Relatively fine-grained structure, non-equilibrium phases. Usually, columnar grains are formed.	Fine-grained structure with near-equilibrium and non-equilibrium phases. Variation of cellular, columnar, and equiaxed grains based on thermokinetics along the build direction.	[14,20]
Three-dimensional defects	Relatively higher porosity and cracking	Lower porosity and cracking	[21,22]
Surface finish	Relatively lower surface roughness	Higher surface roughness (30.6–63.9 µm)	[23,24]
Residual stresses, σ (Mpa)	Relatively higher	Lower	[15,23]
Advantages	Fabrication of complex geometries with optimal material usage. The reusability of powder is higher.	Direct injection of powder at the built point reduces the need for a higher quantity of raw materials. The fabrication rate is relatively higher.	[17,25]
Limitations	Expensive machinery usage with longer building time	Fabrication of complex geometries is challenging, with build parts having considerably high surface roughness.	[17,25]

Table 1. Cont.

Because of the rapid cooling rates, the fusion-based AM process gives rise to a complex non-equilibrium microstructure, which imparts unique properties to the printed component. Laser powder bed fusion (LPBF), also known as selective laser melting (SLM), is a well-known fusion-based AM technique [13,26], where powder particles are spread on a substrate (seed plate) to form a powder bed. A rastering laser beam is allowed to scan the powder bed in a defined scanning pattern. Direct metal deposition (DMD) [27], also known as direct energy deposition (DED) [14], is another common fusion-based AM processing technique. In DED or DMD, the precursors (powder or wire) are transferred directly through a nozzle to the melt pool created by a rastering laser beam on the surface of the substrate. In DED, the laser power is kept higher, and the laser spot size is larger, giving rise to a higher deposition rate than the LPBF process. Fabrication of a mechanically sound component requires an optimized laser scanning speed in DED that varies between 5 and 20 mm/s. In LPBF, it is consolidated at a relatively higher scanning range of 200–1200 mm/s. Hence, the fluid dynamics associated with these processes are significantly different, influencing the evolution of microstructure/phase and the mechanical integrity of the components built by these processes. The thermokinetics involved in these two processes differ significantly, leading to a difference in the thermodynamic states of the resultant phases within the products fabricated through the different melt fusion-based AM processes.

1.2. Solid-State AM Techniques

In the solid-state AM process (SSAM), the material does not melt. Instead, the layers are joined in the solid state under accelerated diffusion, forged consolidation through high friction, pressure, and impact. Since there is no melting in SSAM, the complex fluid dynamics associated with fusion-based AM techniques are absent. In turn, this is beneficial in minimizing the chances of porosity and physical defect formation associated with fusion-based AM in the printed components. Some of the SSAM techniques (Table 2) include cold spraying [15] and friction stir welding [16]. Cold spraying is considered the most common SSAM technique. In it, supersonic velocities are imparted to metal particles by placing them in high-pressure, heated air, an inert gas stream that is expanded via a convergent–divergent nozzle. High pressure and temperature result in high gas velocities, yielding high particle acceleration within the gas stream. The particles entrapped in the gas stream are bombarded towards a surface embedded on impact, forming a strong bond.

Subsequent spray passes cause increments in structure thickness, and the adhesion of the metal powder to the substrate and the cohesion of the deposited material is achieved in solid state [17].

Features	Cold Spray AM	Friction Stir AM
Raw material Powder particle spray		Feed rod/powder is thermodynamically deformed and deposited
Powder melting	No	No
Feed mode	Direct deposition of powder	Direct deposition of powder
Working mechanism	Powder jet propulsion impact via high-pressure gas (0.5–6 MPa) at 25–1000 °C	Thermo-mechanically imposed solid-state diffusion of feedstock on the substrate via friction stirring of tools at 500–2000 rpm
Microstructure and adhesion between parts	High-pressure gas causing a heavy impact on particles, leading to metallic bonds and the production of thermodynamically stable microstructures	Can produce variable microstructures and is application-specific. Microstructure varies from the core of a layer (coarse) towards the joint of layers(fine).
Mechanical properties of the as-fabricated part	Poor	Excellent at joint areas
Fabrication rate	Low	Relatively high
Build size	Usually confined to coating and cladding. Not explored for larger dimensions.	Can fabricate large parts
Raw material usage	High buy to fly ratio	Judicious usage of raw materials

Table 2. Summary of cold spray AM and friction stir AM processes [28,29].

The concept of friction stir welding (FSW) and friction stir processing (FSP) was eventually developed as a generic tool for microstructural modifications based on the basic mechanism of FSW [18]. In this process, a rotating tool is inserted into a monolithic workpiece for localized microstructural modification, leading to specific property tuning. MELDTM is an emerging SSAM technique based on the concept of FSW [19]. Within this method, the filler material is delivered through a rotating, hollow tool. Dynamic contact friction generates plastic deformation during the processing, leading to solid-state bonding between material and substrate [20]. MELDTM can be used to additively manufacture a wide range of metals and metal matrix composites (MMCs) with low residual stress and increased density, with significantly lower energy consumption than the conventional fusion-based AM processes. A certain category of sheet lamination known as thermal bonding is also an SSAM technique based on applying thermal energy to accelerate diffusion and result in bonding between two sheets [21]. The sheet lamination-based additive manufacturing involving ultrasonic welding of the sheets through mechanical vibration produced by the sonotrode can also be categorized under solid-state AM techniques.

1.3. Mixed-Phase (Solid-Liquid) AM Techniques

Mixed-phase AM techniques are those in which the building components exist in both solid and liquid phases, which requires building components either melted using a heat source and altering the processing parameters or using them both solid and liquid phases. In AM processes where at least one component needs to be melted, the process is similar to the fusion-based AM processes discussed above. A heat source (laser/electron beam) is applied to the precursor material to melt it. However, in mixed-phase AM techniques, the total melting of the precursor material system is not intended. Rather, partial or complete melting of some selective components of the precursor mixture is achieved. Such AM processing techniques are the ones used for printing alloys or even composites. There is a continuous matrix phase impregnated with a reinforcing dispersed phase, and often, metal is the matrix and ceramic is the reinforcing phase [22–24]. Apart from alloy and composite

formation, LPBF, DED, and EBM processes where intentional incomplete powder melting is attempted by selective alteration in processing parameters can also be categorized as mixed-phase AM processing. Hence, this variation of a mixed phase in which components are melted before printing using a heat source also involves the laser- and electron-based processing techniques described in the fusion-based AM techniques. A comparison is provided in Table 3.

Table 3. Summary of characteristics of fusion-based AM processing and solid-liquid mixed-phase AM processing techniques [30-37].

Techniques	Fusion-Based Laser AM Processes (LPBF/DED)	Solid–Liquid Mixed-Phase AM Techniques (BJP)
Raw materials	Powder	Powder, liquid binder
Layer adhesion	Powder melting and consolidation	Selectively joined by a binder material
Product achieved (as fabricated)	Finished product. Heat treatment is non-mandatory	A green body that requires mandatory sintering or heat treatment
Mechanical properties of as-built parts	Better mechanical properties of the as-built parts	Much weaker as-built parts with inferior properties before sintering
Maximum build envelope	$600 \times 400 \times 500 \text{ mm}$	$4000\times2000\times1000~\text{mm}$
Minimum layer thickness	0.03 mm	0.09 m
Minimum feature size	0.04–0.2 mm	0.1 m
Density	Up to 99.9%	-
Build rate	Slow process	Depends on the binder curing time
Economic aspect	Expensive process	Cheaper processes, no requirement for laser or equivalent expensive heat source

Binder jet printing (BJP) is also a very commonly used mixed-phase AM technique [25,28], usually utilizing solid-phase powder(s) with a liquid-phase binder, and is a standalone process variation in the mixed-phase AM processing category. BJP uses an inkjet printing head to deposit liquid binder on top of the metal powder selectively. Eventually, the binder is left to dry out, and a fragile binder–metal mix, also known as the "green body", is formed. The subsequent steps include curing and sintering this "green body", which renders mechanical strength to the printed component. Infiltration by a second material is achieved by introducing the sintered part with a different material having a lower melting point when compared to that of the sintered part. The system is then sufficiently heated to achieve complete melting of the second material, which, as a result, infiltrates the sintered part, giving rise to a denser composite with unique properties.

1.4. Surface Engineering via AM Techniques

Surface engineering involves the total melting and consolidation of metal precursors on the top of a previously fabricated component. The techniques deal with surface modifications of the already built part, which is the fundamental difference between this category of AM techniques and the others mentioned previously. These surface modifications might range from altering surface roughness to additively depositing a coating on it to achieve unique properties and facilitate the use of the built part for desired purposes. Such an approach allows the fabrication of high volumes of components using conventional manufacturing techniques and inexpensive materials followed by the fabrication of surface regions with expensive and high-performing materials with near neat dimensions.

Surface engineering via AM (SEAM) is a concept for the in-situ synthesis of advanced materials by complex motion systems integrated with various sensors for accuracy and remote operations. Site-specific in-situ material synthesis and fabrication of this material into a desired shape/form are the two processes simultaneously facilitated by SEAM. Hence, the uniqueness of SEAM places it in contrast to traditional AM techniques; this

method provides significant savings in materials and processing time [38]. A converging laser beam is an incident that melts a liquid pool on the surface of a metal substrate and is moved relative to the beam direction. Powder particles are blown from a fixed nozzle into the melt pool and incorporated on the surface as the pool's trailing end cools and solidifies. Surface coating involves the consolidation and solidification of one or more layers of a different metal on a built part. The complex fluid dynamics associated with the laser melt pool will also depend on the affinity of the two dissimilar materials. Apart from rendering unique thermokinetics and dynamics to the process, this might also be a governing factor in the bead diameter of the coating layer/s. An application-oriented advanced manufacturing system-based approach primarily drives SEAM applications. Previously published work on SEAM includes synthesizing a composite coating with the formation of transition metal intermetallic via extending the solid solubility of tungsten in an aluminum substrate using laser-based SEAM. Moreover, a high-entropy alloy (HEA) coating from a mixture of elemental powders for AlCoCrFeNi and AlCrFeNiTa with direct laser deposition (DLD) was successfully achieved [39,40].

1.5. Comparison and Significance of AM versus Conventional Manufacturing

There are several benefits AM possessing over the traditional manufacturing methods, including, but not limited, to cost and material efficiency, overcoming the critical component design aspects, speed, innovation, transformation, quality, and impact [41]. AM is truly innovative as it leads to new opportunities and lends itself to numerous possibilities to enhance manufacturing efficiency. AM significantly streamlines traditional subtractive methods and carries the potential (Table 4) to rise as the norm in the near future. Technical limitations restrict each manufacturing method's application in processing a specific material, complex geometries, or repressive production costs.

On the contrary, conventional machining enables the production of precision components, but the complexity level is compromised [42]. The convenience of 3D printing can enable the consumer to become their micro-manufacturers; simply downloading a 3D printing file can create their shapes, potentially reducing the need for logistics, as designs can be transferred electronically. Thus, the decentralization of manufacturing can be achieved. Researchers have also investigated the environmental aspects of both the additive and subtractive manufacturing processes [43]. A recent study has proposed a combined indicator for environmental impact ratio and volume of material removal ratio [29]. By way of illustration, from the study, electron beam melting (EBM) is eco-friendlier or "green" and a good manufacturing choice for components with a complex shape that otherwise requires substantial material removal with subtractive manufacturing methods. While manufacturing the component, energy consumption by EBM and milling is virtually identical; however, the key player in terms of environmental impact is the production of powder for EBM and the production and recycling of chips for milling. Thus, the advent of AM in the manufacturing industry will lead to more fluid product developments with reduced environmental impact.

Features	Additive Manufacturing Processes	Conventional Manufacturing Processes
Raw material efficiency	AM imparts higher raw material efficiency as much of the left-over materials can be reused after minimal or no post-processing	Conventional manufacturing or removal of a large amount of material from a larger part imparts lower material efficiency
Resource efficiency	AM does not require additional resources and helps in improving supply-chain dynamics	Additional resources are required in conventional processes such as cutting tools, fixtures, etc.
Energy efficiency	The production of raw materials (e.g., powders) for AM can tag AM processing as low-energy-efficiency techniques	Additional high energy consumption for raw material production is not involved in conventional processes

Table 4. Summary of additive vs. subtractive manufacturing processes [44–48].

Features	Additive Manufacturing Processes	Conventional Manufacturing Processes
Production flexibility	AM is economical in small-batch set-ups. Helps in synchronizing production with demand	Line balancing bottlenecks often occur in conventional techniques
Part flexibility	Due to no tooling constraints, parts can be fabricated in a single piece	Conventional techniques offer lower part flexibility
Product quality	Depends on the process itself	Depends on the operator skills
Size limitations	Large-sized part production is challenging and requires extended time involvement	Conventional techniques are still the first choice for large part production
Imperfections	AM-produced parts offer higher surface roughness, originating from partially melted or non-melted raw materials	Subtractive techniques offer better perfection in produced parts
Cost	It might require expensive investments	Offers economic advantages if extensive set-ups are required in AM
Environment aspect	AM is environmentally friendly as unused raw materials can be mostly reused	A large quantity of waste material is generated, which might not be so environmentally friendly

Table 4. Cont.

2. Electron-Based Characterization and Diagnostics

Electrons accelerated onto a material leads to a variety of radiative products due to the interaction between the electron beam and the atoms within or on the material. These radiative species and the typical signals used for imaging and quantitative and semi-quantitative analysis (as shown in Figure 3 and Table 5) might include, but are not restricted to, secondary or reflected (backscattered) electrons, X-rays, photoelectrons, and visible light (cathodoluminescence). Accelerated electrons might pass through the sample without (or minimal) interaction and undergo elastic or inelastic scattering. When an electron beam impinges on a sample, electron scattering, photon, and X-ray production develop in a volume that depends on the acceleration potential of the incident beam and the interaction volume. Likewise, the interaction between X-rays are incident on a material, part of the radiation is absorbed, and the rest are scattered. If neither of these occurs, the X-rays are transmitted through the material. Absorption of X-rays results in fluorescence and is the basis of several characterization techniques are categorized as discussed below.

2.1. Electron Beam-Based Diagnosis/Characterization

Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) is a material characterization technique that involves a beam of electrons scanning the surface of a sample and producing images demonstrating the sample's microstructure (topography and composition). Among the various signals produced due to the sample and the electron beam interaction, secondary electrons (SE) and backscattered electrons (BSE) are the two signals of interest in SEM, which are detected and studied for sample characterization. Owing to their low energy (<50 eV), SE originates from within a few nanometers below the sample surface [49]. The angle of incidence of the beam to the sample surface is directly proportional to the interaction volume, which controls the amount of SE being ejected. Hence, steep surfaces and edges tend to appear brighter than flat surfaces. BSE is the high-energy electrons backscattered out of the specimen during electron beam and sample interaction events. Elements with a high atomic number backscatter electrons more strongly and appear brighter than elements with a low atomic number. Therefore, BSE conveys information about different chemical compositions [50].



Figure 3. Various interaction products during an incident electron beam and a sample.

Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) refers to a microscopic characterization technique for materials wherein a beam of electrons is transmitted through a sample to form an image. The transmission of the electron beam through the sample is facilitated by the ultra-thin section (<10 nm in thickness) of the sample [51]. The image produced from the interaction of electrons with the sample as the beam traverses through it is magnified and focused onto an imaging device. Owing to the much shorter wavelength size of the electrons, the optimal resolution attainable for TEM images is many orders of magnitude higher. Hence, TEM can reveal the finest possible details in the internal structure of a material.

Electron energy-loss spectroscopy (EELS) is another characterization technique for materials that depends on a coherent electron beam's interaction with a sample [52]. A beam of electrons may be inelastically scattered due to its interaction with a sample, which results in the electron beam's energy loss, and is bent through a small angle (5–10 milliradians). The energy distribution plot of all the inelastically scattered electrons gives information about the sample's local environment where the electron beam is incident. Hence, this relates to the physical and chemical properties of the sample. EELS is used to determine atomic compositions, surface properties, chemical bonding, and element-specific pair distance distribution functions in materials [30].

Auger electron spectroscopy (AES) is performed based on several interactions resulting from an incident electron beam on a material surface. This spectroscopy technique is based on the Auger effect [31] and is used to analyze the chemical composition of the surface of a material by measuring Auger electron energies. The surface sensitivity in AES occurs because the emitted electrons usually are in the energy range of 4–50 keV. At these values, electrons have a short mean free path in a solid. Hence, the escape depth of the electrons is localized to a few nanometers of the target surface, which imparts extreme sensitivity to the surface species [32]. Scanning Auger microscopes (SAMs) can produce high-resolution, spatially resolved chemical images. An intensity map correlates to grayscale on a monitor, with white areas corresponding to higher element concentrations. Sputtering is sometimes used with AES to perform depth profiling experiments. Sputtering helps to remove the thin outer layers of the surface, and hence, AES can be used to determine the underlying compositions [33].

Electron-Based Analysis Method	Working Principle	Measuring Process	Measuring Characteristics
Scanning Electron Microscopy (TEM)	Detecting secondary and backscattered electrons resulting from sample and electron beam interactions	Electrons in range of 1–30 kV are applied to the sample, and secondary, backscattered electrons are detected	Measuring fine surface morphology and phase differentiation. Observing cross-section of samples. Resolving power can be ~1 nm
Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM)	Primary electron traverse through sample, producing both transmitted and diffracted electron beam	Transmission of electrons in range of 100–1000 kV through a sample and detection of absorption and diffracted electrons by the interactions between atoms	Fine crystal defects, grain size, lattice structure. Resolving power can be around 2 nm
Electron Energy Loss Spectroscopy (EELS)	Electron beam–sample interactions result in inelastic scattering of electrons	A coherent electron beam incident on a sample produces inelastically scattered electrons having lesser energy. These inelastically scattered electrons are measured.	Atomic compositions, surface properties, chemical bonding in sample
Auger Electron Spectroscopy (AES)	Primary electrons incident on the sample surface and resulting in Auger electrons	Auger electrons, unique to each atom and resulting from electron beam and sample interaction, are measured	Composition analysis and impurities detection

Table 5. Summary of electron-based material characterization techniques [53–59].

2.2. X-ray-Based Diagnosis/Characterization

X-ray diffraction (XRD) is one of the most widely preferred characterization techniques to identify unknown crystalline materials [34]. XRD is based on the constructive interference of monochromatic X-rays and a crystalline sample. When the conditions satisfy Bragg's law $n\lambda = 2dsin\theta$, the interaction of the X-rays and the sample results in constructive interference. The intensity of diffracted X-rays is continuously recorded as the sample, and the detector rotates through their respective angles. An intense peak is seen to rise when the material contains lattice planes with d-spacing appropriate to diffract X-rays at that value of θ . Results are presented as peak positions at 2 θ values and X-ray counts (intensity) in an X-Y plot or a table. The d-spacing of each peak is calculated by solving Bragg's equation for appropriate values of λ . Upon determination of the d-spacing value, it is compared with that of the known materials for identification.

X-ray tomography (XRTM) is a well-known technique for characterizing materials in three dimensions (3D) [35]. It has been employed to study materials that demonstrate large differences in absorption (often related to density) between the microstructural and the host matrix characteristics. For example, XRTM studies have been performed to detect voids within metal matrices and inclusions of other secondary phases within metals [36].

2.3. Electron-X-ray Combined Characterization Techniques

Electron backscattered diffraction (EBSD) (Table 6) is a material characterization technique that combines both electrons and X-rays in conveying information about the crystalline orientation, structure, strain, or phase in the material [37]. EBSD can be conducted

in an SEM equipped with a phosphor screen. In SEM analysis, the reflected electrons or BSE may be scattered at a Bragg angle and diffracted to form Kikuchi bands, corresponding to lattice diffracting crystalline planes. Each band can then be indexed individually by the Miller indices of the diffracting plane, which has resulted in it. These diffracted electrons collide with the phosphor screen located within the sample chamber of the SEM at an angle of approximately 90°, which causes fluorescence of the phosphor. Above is the basic principle of EBSD, and this technique is widely used in the materials characterization field.

Electron and X-ray Combined Analysis Technique	Working Principle	Measuring Process	Measuring Characteristics
Electron Backscattered Diffraction (EBSD)	Reflected secondary or backscattered electrons correspond to lattice diffracting crystal planes	Interaction of incident electron beam with sample surface results in secondary or backscattered electron emission. These emitted electrons may be ejected in Bragg angles and diffract to form Kikuchi bands, corresponding to lattice diffracting crystalline planes.	Crystal orientation, structure, strain, or phase in the material
Energy-Dispersive X-ray Spectroscopy (EDS or EDX)	Electron beam (10–20 keV) interacts with the sample surface and results in the emission of X-rays	Electron beam interaction with sample surface results in the emission of X-rays, which are generated in region ~2 µm in depth	Elemental analysis within a sample
Wavelength Dispersive Spectroscopy (WDS)	Electron beam interaction with the sample surface results in the emission of X-rays	X-rays emitted as a result of electron beam and sample interaction are energy specific to elements that results in their emission	Determination of composition in alloys and mapping secondary phases
X-ray Photoelectron Spectroscopy (XPS)	Surface-sensitive quantitative spectroscopic technique. The sample surface is irradiated with X-rays.	As the sample surface is irradiated with X-rays, monoenergetic photons knock out electrons from atoms in the surface region, and photons with higher energy penetrate deeper into the sample. Spectra are obtained by measuring characteristics of electrons generated in this manner	Chemical state and electronic state of elemental constituents in a sample. It can also detect the valance state of elements.

Table 6. Summary of electron and X-ray combined material characterization techniques [54–58].

Energy-dispersive X-ray spectroscopy (EDS or EDX), also known as energy-dispersive X-ray analysis (EDXA), can be categorized as one of the electron and X-ray combined material characterization techniques used for the elemental analysis or chemical characterization of a sample material [60]. In this technique, an electron beam (10–20 keV) strikes the sample's surface, and as a result, X-rays are emitted from the irradiated sample. EDX/EDS is not a surface characterization technique as X-rays are generated in a region around 2 microns in depth. A 2D image of each element in the sample can be acquired by moving the electron beam across the sample.

Wavelength dispersive spectroscopy (WDS) (Table 6) is another material characterization technique involving an electron beam interaction with the sample surface and resulting in the emission of X-rays from it [61]. These emitted X-rays are energy-specific to the element that results in its emission. When the X-rays enter the WDS, they hit a crystal with defined lattice parameters. This results in the diffraction of the X-rays, and the amount of this diffraction depends on their energy. The instrument is generally equipped with multiple diffractions to cover the entire energy range of interest. WDS is used for separating EDX peak overlaps, trace element identification, and elemental quantification. Applications include determining alloy composition, mapping second phases in certain alloys, and defect identification [62]. X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS) (Table 6) is a surface-sensitive quantitative spectroscopic technique that measures the elemental composition in parts per thousand (ppm) range. It uses an electron beam to emit X-rays from the samples. XPS can also be used to determine the empirical formula, chemical state, and electronic state of the elemental constituents in the sample. XPS is particularly useful as it identifies the elements within the sample and the other elements bonded to it. Hence, if a sample has metal oxide, XPS can also detect the valence state of the metal element [44]. In this technique, the surface of the sample is irradiated with an X-ray having an energy $h\nu$. Photons that are monoenergetic knock out an electron from atoms in the surface region, whereas photons with higher energy ($h\nu$) can penetrate deeper into the sample surface. A spectrum is obtained by measuring the characteristics of the electrons generated from the sample surface [45].

Generally, an evolution in microstructural features is accompanied by AM, especially in the laser-based or electron-based processing techniques, where the materials are subjected to complex thermal stress cycles [46,47]. This thermal stress cycle occurs due to rapid heating of the material above its melting temperature, followed by rapid cooling as soon as the heat source moves away, and is responsible for the distinctly different microstructures in such AM-processed materials compared to their conventionally manufactured counterparts. These microstructural evolutions are significant as they govern several material properties. Electron-based, X-ray-based, and a combination of electronand X-ray-based characterization techniques are the basis of characterization in additively printed metals. As discussed above, the evolved microstructural aspects, such as grains within AM-printed, samples compared to their conventionally manufactured counterparts, are always visually confirmed by observing the AM-printed parts under SEM [48,63]. As an example, Kempen et al. [53] observed fine-grained microstructures in LBM-fabricated maraging steel (18-Ni300) in its as-fabricated state (Figure 4a–c). A similar observation may include a report by Yang et al. [64], where fine-grained structures were observed in the as-deposited AlSiMg0.6, compared to the wrought sample [65] (Figure 4d,e).



Figure 4. SEM images of LBM-printed (**a**–**c**) 18 Ni-300 steel showing finer grains [53]. (**d**,**e**) The grain size of the as-deposited and as-cast ALSiMg0.6 [64].

Furthermore, governed by the thermodynamic free energy content principles, changes in phases, sometimes massively, are often found in AM-printed samples. Researchers worldwide have been using X-ray-based techniques, especially XRD, to identify these changes in phase content within AM-printed metals compared to their conventionally manufactured counterparts [55,56]. Ettefagh et al. [57] performed a comparative study on the phase content of additively printed and conventionally manufactured Ti6Al4V and reported the sole presence of martensite in SLM-processed Ti6Al4V, which was distinctly different and absent in the counterparts processed conventionally (Figure 5a). Apart from these, combined electron- and X-ray-based techniques, especially EBSD and EDX, have gained massive interest as these characterization techniques help to elucidate the crystal structure and orientation. Moreover, elemental content within AM-printed parts varies from the conventionally manufactured process. It has important information with which to understand and differentiate the distinct and peculiar mechanical and material characteristics exhibited by metals processed by additive and subtractive manufacturing [58,59]. Lu et al. [66] observed and reported massive transformation in EBM-printed Ti6Al4V, where EBSD color inverse pole figures (IPFs) were shown to demonstrate the grain boundary-crossing phenomenon in the samples (Figure 5b,c).



Figure 5. (a) XRD data for both AM and wrought Ti6Al4V indicates the sole presence of α' martensite within AM samples [59]. (b,c) EBSD color inverse pole from figures of EBM-printed Ti6Al4V samples [66].

3. Thermal Imaging

3.1. Two-Wavelength Thermal Imaging under the Grey Body Approximation

Objects with a non-zero temperature emit electromagnetic radiation in accordance with Planck's law of blackbody radiation:

$$B(\lambda,T) = \frac{2hc^2}{\lambda^5} \left(exp\left(\frac{hc}{k_B\lambda T}\right) - 1 \right)^{-1}$$
(1)

where $B(\lambda, T)$ is the spectral radiance as a function of wavelength (λ) and temperature (T), h is Planck's constant, c is the speed of light in a vacuum, and k_B is Boltzmann's constant. Figure 6 illustrates the spectral dependence of blackbody emission as a function of temperature.

The emissivity (ϵ) of real materials is rarely that of a true blackbody, and the optical path transmissivity (σ) is not identical to that of a vacuum [67]. As such, Equation (1) must be modified as follows:

$$B'(\lambda, T, \epsilon, \sigma) = \frac{2hc^2\epsilon\sigma}{\lambda^5} \left(exp\left(\frac{hc}{k_B\lambda T}\right) - 1\right)^{-1}$$
(2)

where ϵ and σ range from 0 to 1 and are functions of the material, environment, wavelength, and temperature. This problem of unknown coefficients may be overcome by measuring the ratio of intensities of two nearby wavelengths (λ_1 , λ_2), where the approximation $\epsilon_1 \approx \epsilon_2$ (grey body approximation) is valid. As such, the ratio of emission intensity values at the two wavelengths is

$$\frac{I_1}{I_2} \approx \frac{A_1 \epsilon_1 \lambda_2^5}{A_2 \epsilon_2 \lambda_1^5} exp\left(\frac{hc}{k_B T} \left(\frac{1}{\lambda_2} - \frac{1}{\lambda_1}\right)\right)$$
(3)

where A_1 , A_2 are the combined optical path transmissivities and detector sensitivities at the two wavelengths, and the approximation $\frac{hc}{\lambda} \gg k_b T$ (Wien approximation) has been applied for simplification. The coefficients A_1 , A_2 may be obtained empirically, and thus a calibration curve may be generated for the ratio $\frac{l_1}{l_2}$ that does not depend strongly on emissivity [67]. This approximation only holds if the emissivity variance is negligible with respect to all other parameters besides wavelength and temperature (structure, composition, local phase, etc.).



Figure 6. Spectral radiance of a blackbody at various temperatures. Wavelength sensitivity ranges for various detectors are indicated above [67].

Furumoto et al. demonstrated the use of two-color pyrometry to measure the temperature of a single point of the melt pool while simultaneously visualizing the process with a high-speed camera [68]. More compellingly, Hooper designed and implemented a two-color pyrometry apparatus that uses two high-speed cameras to monitor separate wavelengths simultaneously [67]. In this way, he measured the spatial and temporal variation in the thermal signature of a melt pool with a 100 kHz frame rate. Figure 7 shows a schematic of the optical set-up (A) and a selected dataset (B).

It is important to note that this detection scheme operates under the grey body assumption, where the emissivity is assumed to be equivalent to the two wavelengths. Furthermore, the spatial resolution in this arrangement is on the order of 0.1 mm due to the detectors' low pixel density. Higher spatial resolution may be achieved by using a detector with a higher pixel density, albeit at the expense of temporal resolution.



Figure 7. Schematic of the optical path (**A**) and representative temperature maps (**B**) of a high-speed two-wavelength pyrometric imaging apparatus [67].

3.2. When the Grey Body Approximation Fails

The two-color pyrometry method relies on the approximation that the material's emissivity is constant at the selected wavelengths. The emissivity often has a strong wavelength, temperature, and compositional dependence, as seen in Figure 8.

In this case, the grey body approximation fails horrendously. Thus, two-color pyrometry is an inappropriate technique for accurate thermal characterization. Instead, multispectral or hyperspectral pyrometric imaging may account for the extreme irregularity in emissivity spectra. Devices et al. succeeded in approximating the local temperature of a melt pool of stainless steel using a hyperspectral line-scan camera (Figure 9) [69].



Figure 8. The emissivity of Ti6Al4V alloy as a function of wavelength/temperature (**a**) and oxidation time (**b**). Sample in (**b**) oxidized at 973K [70].

However, their analysis assumes a linearly decreasing emissivity spectrum appropriate for this material (liquid stainless steel) but is not highly generalizable to more complex alloys. It is possible to imagine that with careful calibration, a hyperspectral image data cube can be deconvolved via principal component analysis (PCA) and carefully collected calibration curves (with respect to temperature, wavelength, composition, and porosity, etc.). In this manner, approximations are rendered unnecessary, and an incredibly accurate determination of the temperature profile may be elucidated with spatial resolution. Hyperspectral imaging technology is still in its infancy and precludes the requirement for simultaneous spatial, spectral, and temporal resolution.



Figure 9. Schematic of hyperspectral pyrometric imaging [69].

3.3. Discussion on Thermal Imaging

Commercially available thermal imaging cameras typically use a line-scan or pushbroom technique wherein the camera focuses on a line. Refractive or diffractive optics disperse the resulting 1D image onto a 2D sensor. In this manner, the camera can collect one spatial dimension and one spectral dimension per frame. Generally, the line focus is raster-scanned across the object to collect a 2D temperature map. Due to the need for raster scanning, the spatial resolution of such thermal imagers is significantly reduced compared to modern imaging optics. A company called Photon etc. offers an alternative solution where a full 2D image is impingent on a holographic volumetric Bragg grating, reflecting only a single color (with an approximate spectral linewidth of 1 nm) onto a high-pixel-density detector. The volume Bragg grating is then swept across the desired spectral range. In this way, the company can collect thermal images with very high spatial and spectral resolution in a short time frame (<3 s for full spectral range). One of the main benefits of this design is the modularity in wavelength range, detector choice, and parameter settings.

Thermal imaging is one of the rare in-situ monitoring techniques applied in metal AM processing. The common purpose of thermal in-situ monitoring was to experimentally study the transient behaviors during the additive manufacturing processes, such as the melting pool shape in laser-melting AM and temperature distribution in solid-state AM. Although the spatial resolution of thermal imaging is not high, the instant or real-time imaging still provides irreplaceable information about transient behaviors, which can be barely obtained via other techniques. However, in the metal AM field, the limitation of thermal imaging is obvious: a lack of penetration. The thermal imaging systems can only capture the temperature distribution of the upper surface of the printing objects closer to the location of the thermal camera. In a thin fabricating sample, the obtained upper surface temperature distribution can be considered a representation of the entire depth. However, in a thick sample, the upper thermal imaging cannot represent the temperature distribution and the different depths under the upper surface. The metal material along the depth deviates from the temperature map from the upper thermal image to a very different distribution. The complex heat flux under the upper surface contributes to this. In a practical case, thermal imaging can monitor the horizontal melting pool shape on the upper surface. Nonetheless, it cannot estimate the melting pool depth information in laser-melting AM processes, which is a challenge in in-situ studies. The mentioned limitation of thermal imaging can barely be overcome due to the physical unfeasibility. Further improvement can be achieved using machine learning, which might pair the upper surface thermal imaging with the simulated temperature distribution of the entire object, which can be a potential study direction in the future.

4. Ultrasonic Inspection and Evaluation

Electromagnetic wave and mechanical tests are two primary inspection methods for AM-printed products. Electromagnetic wave uses X-rays or gamma-rays to provide information about the fraction of local porous volume. The mechanical test contains plasticity (hardness and strength) and elasticity (Shear modulus and Young's modulus). Both methods are destructive either during testing or sample preparation, which leads to limited applications.

Ultrasonic testing, on the other hand, is widely used in non-destructive testing (NDT) for engineering applications [71,72] and medical diagnostics [73]. NDT techniques offer a cost-effective way of evaluating a sample for individual inspection or quality control systems of production. Ultrasonic NDT (Figure 10) includes identifying and characterizing materials to find defects in the interior, exterior, or both without altering or harming the sample.



Figure 10. Typical ultrasonic non-destructive test set-up.

Reflected waves (also called "pulse-echo" waves) and transmitted waves are two types of sound waves used to conduct ultrasonic testing. During ultrasonic testing, the wavelength of the ultrasound controlled by the frequency of the transducer is critical to detect discontinuities. If a discontinuity of the sample is greater than one wavelength, there is a reasonable chance of being observed.

Resolution is another crucial factor for the quality of ultrasonic testing. A common consideration for improving the ultrasound inspection resolution is increasing the sound wave's operating frequency. However, a short wavelength of the sound wave introduces new inspection challenges, such as attenuation and dispersion of the ultrasound pulse, which introduces more uncertainties into the measurement. Specifically, the non-uniform microstructure could be comparable in the metal AM process as the high-frequency ultrasound wavelength. In such cases, attenuation and dispersion will negatively affect the resolution of ultrasound testing. Therefore, before performing ultrasound NDT evaluation, the basic knowledge of acoustics and metallurgy is required in order to ensure proper experiment design, including transducer, operating frequency, and coupling material selection.

4.1. Ultrasonic Diagnostics

A typical pulse-echo testing system has three components: pulser/receiver, transducer, and display screen. A pulser/receiver can drive the transducer to generate high-frequency ultrasonic energy by producing high-voltage electrical pulses. During testing, the acoustic

energy travels through the sample as a broadband acoustic pulse envelope. Some of the power will be reflected if there is discontinuity within the sample. The size of detectable discontinuities should be at least 1.2 times larger than the operating wavelength of the sound pulse. A transducer can transform the reflected wave signal into an electrical signal, and the number, amplitude, and time delay data of the reflection signals will be displayed on a screen. Then, the calculation of discontinuity location, size, and other information is achievable.

The advantages of ultrasonic testing include:

- requiring a minimal part preparation procedure;
- not applying plastic deformation on the test material;
- good penetration depth;
- instant results.
- The disadvantages of the ultrasonic technique include:
- the surface must be accessible for ultrasound transmission;
- specific knowledge and training for operation;
- due to low sound transmission and weak signal-noise ratio, inspection at high frequencies is challenging due to the large grain size in cast raw material;
- standards of reference are needed for both calibration of equipment and defect characterization.

There are four main modes of sound waves in a solid, depending on how particles oscillate. Sound can travel as longitudinal waves, shear waves, surface waves, and Lamb waves in thin materials. Among these, longitudinal and shear waves are the two most commonly used propagation modes in ultrasound research.

Longitudinal waves are defined as waves that oscillate along the optical direction frontward and backward. Since these waves are involved in compression and expansion, longitudinal waves are also called tensile or compression waves. Sometimes, longitudinal waves are called pressure waves because the material density fluctuates with wave traveling. Longitudinal waves can cause propagation in fluids and solids because no shear motion is involved.

Transverse or shear waves oscillate through media at an inclined angle or cross in the direction of propagation. For efficient propagation, shear waves need an acoustically solid material and are not efficiently propagated in fluids and gasses without a shear modulus. As compared to longitudinal waves, shear waves are relatively weak. Moreover, shear waves are usually produced in materials that include some longitudinal motion energy.

Lamb waves and surface waves are commonly applied as combined modes of acoustic NDT test methods (Figure 11) [74,75]. The surface wave propagates on the surface of a medium, in which the transmission is highly dependent on the Young's modulus of the medium. Lamb waves are dynamic vibrational waves spread throughout the material thickness parallel to the sample surface [76]. The difference is that lamb waves can only be generated in thin plates (a few wavelengths thick). The frequency of the test wave and the thickness of the material have a significant influence on Lamb waves.



Figure 11. (a) Set-up of the Lamb wave analysis and (b) principle of the AE measurements.

Laser ultrasonic testing (LUT) is a non-contact inspection technique that demonstrates potential for evaluating the metallic AM process. LUT can be carried out on curved surfaces and in areas that are difficult to reach, even at high temperatures. For LUT, a laser pulse is focused on the sample surface, and an ultrasonic pulse is produced due to periodic rapid thermal expansion and contraction (Figures 12 and 13). The laser pulse produces Rayleigh or Lamb waves on a bulk sample with both transversal and longitudinal modes. The wave has scattering, attenuation, or diffraction when a defect has a size that is comparable to or larger than the operating wavelength. Defect information is produced to identify processing errors and modify processing parameters in real time [77]. The use of LUT generating a Rayleigh wave in power direct energy (PDE) deposition metallic samples has been done for a small number of studies in which discontinuities between 150 and 500 μ m were observed at a depth of up to 700 μ m, which were considered surface or close to surface defects [78]. Another work reported and proved the possibility of using LUT generating a Lamb wave to detect the natural formatted [79] and artificial [80] defects inside a printed Ti6Al4V block.







Figure 13. Schematic of laser ultrasound testing equipment set up.

The size of discontinuities in the metal additive manufacturing processed products is highly dependent on the printing methods. The sizes of discontinuities generated during the selective laser melting process (SLM) and powder bed fusion (PBF) process are generally the smallest and most challenging for ultrasound-based non-destructive testing and diagnostics. The size of discontinuities is usually comparable to or smaller than the wavelength of the existing commercialized high-frequency transducers. There is barely any reported work on ultrasound NDT diagnostics on PBF and SLM products in the current literature. However, in other printing methods, such as wire arc additive manufacturing (WAAM) [81], very-high-power ultrasound AM [82], and friction stir AM (FSA) [83], ultrasound NDT testing and diagnostics could be suitable due to the larger products and size of discontinuities resulting from the techniques. A study reported that traditional A mode ultrasonic diagnostics in WAAM aluminum and steel products by 500 kHz transducer are successful [84]. The reflected waves occurred in discontinuities of a few mm wide and cm long [84]. For instant imaging inspection, a study reported the ultrasonic diagnostics of artificial cylindrical 3 mm defects designed and fabricated in a WAAM aluminum alloy by 10 and 12 element phased-array transducers, which worked at 3.25 MHz [85]. The echo intensity from the hollow defect was increased proportionally to the phased-array element numbers. The defect was clearly shown on the phased-array imaging with approximately the correct size.

A single plane wave transducer can be used to perform in-situ monitoring by attaching it under the building substrate for printing simple object geometry. In Figure 14, recent work is shown that described the in-situ ultrasonic pulse-echo-based monitoring of an SLM printing disc sample [86]. The sample was fabricated as several regions along the building direction under different operating laser power percentages by varying the laser power at different layers. The interfaces between the regions provided clear reflections with a large acoustic impedance mismatch induced by the mechanical property difference [87]. The concept could be applied for future in-situ AM monitoring. However, the complex geometry would introduce difficulty in practical applications.



Figure 14. In-situ monitoring of the SLM printing process. (**A**) Attached ultrasound probe on the backside of the printing substrate. (**B**). The printed sample. (**C**) Printed object region demonstration. (**D**) The detected reflection signal from the interfaces between the layers in (**C**).

In Figure 15, from an existing study [88], we show the range of typical discontinuity sizes in the powder bed fusion process and the speed of sound in common 3D-printed alloys, aluminum alloys, titanium alloys, and steel [12,89]. Based on this information, we can reverse the calculated equivalent operating frequency f table by using experimental literature speed of sound values c of the listed materials and equation $c = f \lambda$, where λ is the sound wave's wavelength, representing the theoretical detectable minimum size of discontinuities.



Figure 15. Theoretical detectable ultrasound frequency of gas porous (yellow shadowed), elongated porous (blue shadowed), and unfused powder (grey shadowed) in SLM-printed Ti6Al4V (black line), steel (red line), aluminum alloy (green line), and AlSi10Mg (bue line). 250 MHz and lower frequency range are available in the commercial piezo-element transducer market. 50 MHz and lower frequency range are available to obtain a commercial phased-array system.

A summary of commonly observed types and sizes of discontinuity in SLM-printed alloys compared with the alloys' wavelength along the various frequencies is shown in Figure 15. In the plot, Ti6Al4V, steel, aluminum alloys, and AiSi10Mg were involved in the discussion. Due to the typical speed of sound in the alloys, the wavelength values of the sound wave were calculated from 5 to 1500 MHz. Based on existing studies, the typical discontinuity size range was summarized from 5 to 500 μ m. Example pores are shown in Figure 16. From the theoretical calculation, the possible detectable frequency of the various types and sizes of discontinuities in the different alloys, the detectable frequency of the small discontinuities was very high. Not all the frequency range is available in the commercialized ultrasound transducer market. The patterned area indicates the frequency range in which the commercial piezo-element transducers were available. The area patterned with the green lines refers to the frequency range available to obtain a phased-array system.



Figure 16. Examples of typical pores seen in SEBM deposits imaged by SEM (backscatter mode) in the x–z plane: (**a**) two circular pores and (**b**) a more irregular lack of fusion pore. The build direction is vertically upwards in the plane of the page.

The unfused powder size in the printed products is usually 100 to 150 μ m (Figure 17). The theoretical detectable operating frequency is from 30 MHz to 70 MHz, which can be easily detected by a high-frequency commercialized plane wave transducer such as 100 MHz or even higher. However, with a phased-array system, an instant 2D image non-destructive test (NDT) device, the current highest operating frequency is around 50 MHz [90], which is possible to find large-sized unfused powder around 120 μ m to 150 μ m in all listed common printing materials. In the case of small-sized unfused powder such as 100 μ m, by the currently available highest-frequency phased-array system, the flaw can only be seen in the Ti6Al4V due to its lower speed of sound compared to other commonly printed materials.



Figure 17. Spherical pores (A), unfused powder (B), and keyhole pore (C).

Elongated pores caused by insufficient fusion between layers in the powder bed fusion process have a wide range of 50 μ m to 500 μ m [88] (Figure 17), which is also suitable for ultrasonic NDT tests. A 150 MHz fundamental frequency plane transducer can identify defects in all listed commonly printed alloys. Due to the limit of the available frequency range, if we want to use a phased array to test elongated pores, detecting the pores requires a greater resolution than the device could visualize at 275 μ m without any advanced signal processing techniques.

As a commonly existing small discontinuity type during the printing processing [12,89], gas pores require ultra-high-frequency ultrasound to be detected, as the table illustrates. Due to the high sound velocity values in the commonly printed alloys, the theoretical detectable operating frequency is mainly above 250 MHz, which is currently the highest commercialized center frequency [91]. The 250 MHz fundamental frequency pulse could find larger gas pores only in Ti6Al4V and steel from the calculated value, which had a size around 20 μ m. Any size of gas pores in aluminum alloys and small-sized gas pores in Ti6Al4V and steel are not

possible to detect by ultrasound devices at the current stage. Since a 500 MHz or 1000 MHz ultrasound transducer is not commercially available, in other words, the small gas pores in printed products are not able to be detected by ultrasound devices.

As we summarized, the commonly observed defect size was smaller than the operating wavelength of the commercialized ultrasonic equipment, which limited the application of ultrasound NDT for flaw detection. However, besides the direct measurement determining that impedance mismatching occurred at a discontinuity, the acoustic wave can also be used in another way. In a macroscopy view, any solid objects fabricated by natural materials have vibrational resonance modes, which can be different due to the shapes and materials of the object. The unexpected flaws and defects will theoretically shift the vibrational resonance mode frequencies. For complex objects, the resonance modes are usually fewer and more discrete rather than a simple block. Coincidently, one of the original aims of developing additive manufacturing was fabricating customized and complex geometric samples. A reported study [92] described quality control inspection of metal alloy additive manufactured products with complex shapes (Figure 18). The numerical simulation estimated the resonance modes of the non-flawed sample. By comparing the frequency shifting between the numerically and experimentally obtained resonance modes of the sample, the flaws could be found with visible or invisible sizes. The methodology showed exceptional performance. However, from an inspection field view, the method can be a suitable technique to determine the flaw's existence. To determine the specific type and locations of the flaws for industrial application, the sample preparation processes can modify the target and render the instantaneous inspection using ultrasound techniques redundant.



Figure 18. (**A**) Additive manufacturing printed sample with layer off-set flaw intentionally made by stoppage. (**B**) Numerically simulated eigenfrequency shifting of the object with different types and numbers of small intentionally introduced flaws.

Nevertheless, besides the existing methods of flaw detection, a recently invented technique (Figure 19), effective bulk modulus and effective density elastography (EBME) [93–96], provided an alternative method for the detection of discontinuities in AM products by focusing on the local density fraction of the pores instead of seeking each pore. EBME can generate an effective bulk modulus (isotropic incompressible) and perform useful density mapping by measuring the sample's acoustic impedance using longitudinal pulses in a monostatic set-up without any external stress. With the acoustic impedance of the ambient fluid material and sample thickness, the acoustic impedance of the sample material can be calculated. In the experimental procedures, with the impedance contrast between the sample material and reference ambient fluid material, the transducer-emitted pulse envelope separates in two echoes at the front and back interface between the sample material and ambient. With the time delay of the two reflected envelopes, the speed of sound in the sample material could also be determined. Once the acoustic impedance and sound velocity of the sample material were determined, the effective bulk modulus and effective density could be calculated by the equations: K = Zc and $\rho = Z/c$, where Z is the sample's acoustic impedance, ρ is the effective density, and c is the sound velocity in the sample material. The method is limited to the use of ambient fluid, usually DI water. Only erosion-resistant material is suitable for use in the method, such as Ti6Al4V or most of the aluminum alloys. To satisfy the demand to test other alloys that are sensitive to water, such as steel or magnesium alloy, other ambient fluid materials with closer acoustic impedance to water could be involved in the inspection, such as alcohol. Instead of determining and localizing the individual small pores inside printed products, the EBME technique can provide a local density fraction. The local density fraction could inversely estimate the porosity by comparing the tested sample with a calibrated reference object in the same material. However, by the EBME technique, the ultrasound discontinuity detection's wavelength/operating frequency limitation could be overcome by providing effective density information about the tested sample.



Figure 19. Effective bulk modulus elastography (EBME) technique. (**A**) Experimental set-up of the EBME. (**B**) The principle of EBME is determining the sample acoustic impedance and speed of sound to calculate the effective bulk modulus and effective density.

As a non-destructive acoustic test, EBME can generate a practical density map during the lateral axis scan, which shows the density gradient change for the ABS sample printed by the FDM method in both high-density contrast and low-density contrast experiments. The quality of 3D-printed objects can be examined by analyzing the effective density map since unexpected voids can change the local density of the sample. EBME may be used for ex-situ quality control in a non-destructive and less time-consuming way [97].

4.2. Non-Destructive Ultrasonic Elasticity Measurement and Elastography

The elastography techniques (M mode imaging) are usually applied in a soft material environment in the biomedical field. Due to the low Poisson ratio of industrial materials such as metal, alloys, and ceramics, the linear region elastic deformation on the materials is usually too small to detect by an external force. Hence, techniques such as strain mapping and Poisson's ratio mapping, which require external stress and radiational stress, are barely applied to industrial materials or metal AM products. However, the shear-wave elasticity imaging techniques might be applied to the hard materials since the vibrational stress source generating small deformation is from another low-frequency ultrasonic transducer. The low-frequency vibrational deformation could be monitored by a high-frequency transverse wave in transient measurement. In metal AM products, the shear wave elasticity imaging or monitoring could be applied as an effective in-situ monitoring technique during the printing process. The evolution of a layer of metal prepared by the AM process can be predicted, and the high-frequency shear wave propagation within the metal might provide interesting details to predict the quality of the finished product. Based on the phase shift of the frequency components in the propagation of a shear wave, the heating effect on the deposited layers during printing might be determined using transient process techniques. Using shear-wave elasticity imaging leads to a minor impact on print processing due to the low-powered low-frequency vibrational stress. The absolute elasticity values from the SWEI might not be reliable enough to replace conventional mechanical testing techniques. The outstanding advantage of the SWEI in-situ monitoring is the transient elasticity behavior during the printing process. Once the technique is well-adjusted for metal AM, the elasticity transient behavior information could be invaluable for metal AM process parameter optimization. For determining reliable absolute values of elasticity for metal, alloy, and ceramics, so far, the existing elastography imaging technique is insufficient.

Besides the techniques adapted from the biomedical field, the industrial field has many existing ultrasonic non-destructive testing methods for examining the elasticity in ex-situ set-ups, such as longitudinal and transverse wave velocity techniques. With the known or assumed values of the sample thickness and sample density, the shear modulus and Young's modulus values of the tested sample can be calculated by the time of flight of the longitudinal and transverse ultrasound waves.

4.3. Longitudinal and Transversal Sound Velocity Elasticity Measurement

Tensile tests and nano-indentation are two traditional destructive methods to obtain a material's elasticity properties. Ultrasonic testing of longitudinal and transversal sound speed is the most common non-destructive method used to determine the material's elasticity. Based on Hooke's Law and Newton's Second Law, the speed of sound in anisotropic media can be a factor linked to the elasticity and density of the media, which is expressed as $C = (E_{ij}/\rho)^{-2}$, where C is the speed of sound in the media, ρ is the density of the media material, and E_{ij} is the elasticity along with the wave oscillating direction.

In the conventional speed of sound elasticity measurement, density ρ and sample thickness *d* values needed to be pre-measured. By measuring the time of flight of longitudinal and transversal mode ultrasound in the two parallel surfaces of the sample in a monostatic set-up, the speed of longitudinal and transversal mode ultrasound can be obtained as $C_L = 2d t_L^{-1}$ and $C_T = 2d t_T^{-1}$, where C_L , C_T are the speed of longitudinal and transversal mode ultrasound and t_L , t_T are the time of flight of the sound wave in the sample. With the speed of transversal mode ultrasound C_T , the shear modulus *G* of the tested sample is calculated as $G = \rho C_T^2$. The Young's modulus *E* and Poisson's ratio ν of the measured sample can be computed by the known density and determining the shear

modulus by $C_L = \left(\frac{E(1-\nu)}{\rho(1+\nu)(1-2\nu)}\right)^{-2}$ and $G = \frac{E}{2(1+\nu)}$.

The method provides accurate elasticity when the tested sample is homogeneously compared to the ultrasound wavelength's size, which is well applied in metals and alloys [98–100]. However, when the microstructure size approaches the wavelength of operation used for the ultrasonic characterization, the sample can no longer be approximated as a homogeneous medium. Due to the comparable size of the grain and the ultrasound wavelength, additional dispersion [93], attenuation [101,102], and scattering effects [103,104] impact the wave propagation in the results; the speed of sound in the media is wavelength-dependent. In this case, longitudinal and transversal mode ultrasound's tested elasticity would be the dynamic modulus at the tested frequency. Moreover, when the microstructure of the tested sample is directional or anisotropic, such as a layer structure [105,106], the ultrasonic tested Young's modulus and shear modulus are directional due to directional transversal mode sound velocity [107,108], which is obtained in ultrasound NDT in metal AM products [87].

In a recently reported study, ultrasonic longitudinal and transversal mode speed of sound tests were performed on AlSi10Mg cubes printed via the selective laser melting process before and after heat treatments [87]. The values were compared with a reference sample from casting. With physically measured sample density and sample dimensions, the speed of sound values was tested by a 5 MHz shear wave transducer and a 20 MHz longitudinal transducer. The measured speed of longitudinal and transversal mode sound was directional (Figure 20); the longitudinal speed of sound was slower when the wave was

propagating along the sample building direction. The transversal mode speed of sound was slower in the propagation direction, which is normal for printed layers. Moreover, both longitudinal and transversal mode sound yielded a greater velocity in the SLM-printed block than the casting reference block. From the heat-treated samples, the speed of the sound of both longitudinal and transversal waves decreased inversely proportional to the temperature of the heat treatments. For a known value of the density of the casting reference cube, which was larger than the density of the SLM-printed cubes, the study concluded that the elasticity of the SLM-printed AlSi10Mg cubes was greater than that of the casting AlSi10Mg cubes. These results were also in agreement with their ultrasound NDT experimental results.



Figure 20. Orientation-dependent shear-wave speed in SLM-printed AlSi10Mg samples with and without additional heat treatments.

Besides the conventional ultrasonic testing methods such as the contact sound velocity measurement, the new technique presented other information related to the quality and even microstructure. A recent work [109] demonstrated the use of angle-dependent ultrasonic elastic modulus distribution to show the anisotropic response of crystal texture in an SLM-printed Ti6Al4V sample (Figure 21). The spatial map of the mechanical properties showed the homogeneity of the elastic modulus along the building plane and the building directions. The manufacturing stability of metal additive manufacturing products is important to study but proper and simple methods are lacking. The experiments in the literature demonstrate the feasibility of obtaining stable information.



Figure 21. (**A**) Ultrasound scanned angle-dependent dynamic Young's modulus distribution. (**B**) Hypothesis based on the experimental observation from ultrasonic techniques and conventional characterizations.

Moreover, with the anisotropic shear modulus distribution, the observation showed strong angle dependence in the SLM Ti6Al4V products. On the side face along the lateral and building axes, the dynamic shear modulus values were lower along 45° and 90° . This is explained by the experimental observation of the existence of a 45° anisotropic texture structure in the sample's microstructure. The drop in overall dynamic elasticity was contributed by the scattering and attenuation effects from the sample microstructure. As observed, the 45° anisotropic texture structure was the source of a decrease in elasticity. In a bulk view of the sample, on the 45° wave polarization angle, a more significant effect was measured, which referred to a high possibility of the 45° texture structure. Additionally, the reduction in ultrasonic shear modulus along the 90° wave polarization angle matched with the softer direction of the α' HCP crystal in the texture structure, which agreed with another observation [87] and common angle-dependent mechanical test results of the SLM Ti6Al4V products.

The principle of ultrasound wave transmission is atomic vibration propagation. Although larger-scale microstructural anisotropy leads to the presence of acoustic scattering and attenuation, the ultrasound propagation is directly proportional to the elastic constant of a medium, referred to as the atomic distance. This principle brought the ultrasonic nondestructive evaluation of elasticity to reality and led to its widespread use. Furthermore, the atomic distance variance in a certain type of metal or alloy can indicate residual stress. In the fusion-based manufacturing processes, residual stress can significantly affect the plasticity, such as strength, which can be understood as pre-loaded compression and tensile stress inside the materials. The local slight tightening and loss of atomic distance does not affect static elasticity but causes the high-frequency dynamic elastic constant to vary. Hence, further development in non-destructive ultrasonic residual stress evaluation could be a faster but less accurate alternative solution for the conventional neutron beam scan technique.

In a recent work [110], high-frequency ultrasonic bulk modulus and effective density elastography techniques were applied to determine the thermomechanically induced residual stress from the SLM manufacturing process on a Ti6Al4V sample, which is illustrated in Figure 22. Based on numerical simulation, the work reported the compression and tensile residual stress from the rapid heating and cooling cycle along the horizontal and vertical directions. On the laser scanning plane, compressive residual stress was significantly higher compared to the vertical building direction. The numerical results were indirectly verified by ultrasound-determined elasticity and effective density maps. In the maps, the observation showed that the core part of the Ti6Al4V sample had a higher dynamic elastic constant and effective density than the part of material closer to the sample edges on the laser-scanned plane. Due to the forward–backward laser-scanned path on each building plane, the edges of the sample experienced U-turns on the laser-scanned path,



decreasing the rate of heating and cooling, leading to slower melting/solidifying and lower compressive residual stress.

Figure 22. (**A**) Numerical computational results of residual stresses along laser scanning plane and building direction. (**B**) Dynamic bulk modulus elastography on the SLM Ti6Al4V sample along the laser scanning plane. (**C**) Effective density distribution on the SLM Ti6Al4V sample along the laser scanning plane.

Besides predicting interatomic distance and crystal orientation using ultrasound, scholars have also demonstrated the use of ultrasonic measurement in the estimation of grain structure in AM-built steel samples [111]. The AM-built samples were intentionally heat-treated in this study to have different grain sizes (Figure 23). The microstructure size (plasticity: hardness) was estimated using surface-wave second-harmonic generation. It was observed to be inversely proportional to the nonlinearity factor β . The reported methodology perfectly measured the plasticity by ultrasound, which has never been demonstrated in any previous study. However, surface second-harmonic measurements can be challenging for actual quality control during any manufacturing process.



Figure 23. (**A**) The intentionally modified grain size of AM steel samples. (**B**) Experimental measurement of nonlinearity factor β versus different grain sizes from varying heat treatment states.

4.4. Comparison of Various Ultrasonic Techniques

Compared with electronic and optical inspection methods, the acoustic technique has inferior resolution. However, the speed of acoustic evaluation is outstanding. In metal additive manufacturing, conventional ultrasound diagnostic methods can be barely applied to small, printed objects from SLM and DED processing as the typical discontinuity size, such as gas pores, is much smaller than the wavelength of the high-frequency piezo-element transducer available on the market. The elongated porous and unfused powder is, in principle, detectable by transducers with a high fundamental frequency such as 125 MHz. Some larger sizes of typical elongated porous and unfused powder can be shown in instant imaging from a high-frequency phased-array system around 50 MHz. The EBME technique can yield useful information about small discontinuities from the effective density variations along the wave propagation direction instead of detecting small individual discontinuities. This might be feasible in the future, dependent on the developments in ultrasonic technology.

On the other hand, high-frequency ultrasonic diagnostic methods are considered suitable for quality monitoring and inspection for the relatively larger products from WAAM, FSAM, and UAM. Shear wave, lamb wave, and Rayleigh wave would be interesting to apply to the metal AM layer structure from different directions to determine the orientation-dependent elasticity difference between the horizontal, vertical, or even some specific angles.

Ultrasonic non-destructive tests to estimate mechanical characteristics are commonly applied in industries. In metal additive manufacturing, these techniques are barely used since the current stage of metal additive manufacturing is still primitive from the perspective of material diagnostics. Printing a tensile test sample is convenient for obtaining results such as Young's modulus and Poisson's ratio (Elasticity), strength, and failure elongation (plasticity). The ultrasonic test does not provide any information on plasticity since it is non-destructive. The techniques are more suitable to apply for products that are needed for further use. However, once metal additive manufacturing develops towards the common use of FDM plastic printers, non-destructive elasticity evaluation would be necessary to apply to the products before their actual use.

Elastography imaging is a category of commonly used elasticity measurement techniques in the biomedical field. The methods are usually applied in a soft and organic material environment. Since some of the methods require external stress to provide detectable ultrasound deformation, such as the strain maps, the methods cannot be applied to metal AM products due to the small accessible linear elastic strain in metals and alloys. Nevertheless, the shear-wave map techniques might be used on metal AM products since the principle of the techniques uses a high-frequency shear-wave to monitor the sample vibration from a low-frequency source. As far as using medical imaging devices on metals, the conventional medical probe coupling gel could not be applied since its close-to-water acoustic impedance is highly mismatched with metals and alloys. Honey or other viscous liquids with high acoustic impedance values could be used. In the future, effective bulk modulus elastography could be used to determine the dynamic bulk modulus. Combining the EBME and shear-wave map, the collected bulk modulus and shear modulus can be used to calculate other elasticities such as Poisson's ratio and Young's modulus. Ultrasonic longitudinal and transversal mode speed of sound tests have already been used on SLM-printed products, showing outstanding results on the absolute values of the elastic modulus with the known size and density of the samples. The orientational shear-wave velocity showed stronger elasticity in the horizontal direction and weaker elasticity in the vertical direction, which means that it could be a promising alternative method to the tensile tests on directional printed samples.

Ultrasonic inspection is the most commonly applied non-destructive test technique. Unlike most other categories of inspection methods, such as mechanical or electromagnetic wave-based inspection, the resolution of ultrasound tests is closely related to the sample conditions, including the material composition, sample surface, sample thickness, and sample geometry. In different materials, ultrasound has significantly different speeds of sound and a frequency-dependent dispersion effect, which dramatically changes the operating wavelength of the ultrasound test with a certain frequency. The common resolution of the ultrasound test is close to the operating wavelength. Hence, without a complete understanding of the speed of sound and the frequency-dependent dispersion effect [112] in the tested materials, the ultrasound test might involve non-negligible uncertainties in the test resolution, including the flaw and elasticity. The limitation might be overcome by using a known sample as a reference or performing a thorough characterization of the acoustic properties of the involved materials. In addition, the surface roughness and geometric complexity can also vary the ultrasonic evaluated internal discontinuity and elasticities with the contacting experimental configurations. An immersion test could be a potential solution to overcome this challenge. To increase the inspection resolution, recently developed acoustic metamaterial lenses [113–116] can offer sub-wavelength resolution in ultrasound inspection.

5. Mechanical Test

Mechanical testing plays an important role in the diagnostics of AM products. Most of the mechanical tests have been applied for decades and are standardized in industrial fields. We have summarized and compared some typical mechanically tested elasticities and plasticities from the literature on some AM products in plots. As the conventional ex-situ quality monitoring methods, the mechanical tests can be categorized into the following types.

5.1. Elasticity Test with Information on Plasticity

A tensile test is a fundamental engineering and material science test in which a sample experiences a controlled uniaxial load until failure. After performing the tensile testing, a stress–strain curve will be generated. The mechanical properties, such as ultimate tensile strength (UTS) and maximum elongation, can be directly measured through a tensile test. The tensile test can be used to derive some other properties, such as Young's modulus, Poisson's ratio, yield strength, and strain-hardening characteristics [117].

Figure 24 shows all the cited tensile elastic modulus values of AM metals from the existing literature. In aluminum-based alloys, the variation in the tensile elastic modulus was within 8%. Regarding results of testing Ti6Al4V, the variation reached approximately 15%. The differences between the values were related to the printing method. SLM and DED fabricated products with a higher elastic modulus than other methods. From the values for DED-printed Ti6Al4V, the value for the vertically printed sample was higher than that of the horizontally printed sample, which was a surprising result.

Moreover, in IN 718, a tensile elastic modulus of more than 18% was found among the literature values. It is difficult to draw conclusions about the more considerable variation in the tensile-tested elastic modulus of Ti6Al4V and IN 718. Some of the tensile-tested elastic modulus values within the literature were due to different processing procedures or experimental uncertainties. However, due to the high elastic region stress–strain ratio, the brittle alloys are less suitable for elasticity calculation by tensile tests. An extensive increase in occurs in a limited elongation, which requires a highly accurate loading cell and motion driver in the mechanical testing machine. AlSi10Mg, Al7075, Ti6Al4V, and IN 718 are closer to brittle alloys than steel or bronze; hence, the tested tensile elasticity might introduce more uncertainty into the modulus results.

In contrast to the tensile test, a compression test evaluates a material's capability under compression load. During the compression test, the material experiences opposing forces that push the specimen inwards. The test sample is typically positioned between two plates that spread the applied load over the entire surface area and then move them through a mechanical testing system to flatten the sample. A compressed sample is typically shortened in the direction of the forces applied and extends perpendicular to the force.



Figure 24. Selected values of tensile elastic modulus from existing literature on metal AM. The horizontally patterned bar indicates horizontally printed samples, and the vertically patterned bar indicates vertically printed samples Cast reference values are represented without a pattern [83,118–128].

The idea of nanoindentation came from an indentation test and is an excellent way to test the mechanical properties, such as the Young's modulus and hardness, of the thin films and surface layers of different materials, as shown in Figure 25A [129,130]. The nanoindentation is a test in which the measured penetration length is not millimeters but rather nanometers or micrometers. This test can be used to measure the mechanical properties of a smaller sample [131]. The critical item to classify the material properties is calculating the contact area for nanoindentation [130]. The typical tool head size is around the μ m scale, as shown in Figure 25B. In nanoindentation studies, pyramidal indenters are used to achieve plasticity at shallow penetration depths and have been used to test thin films' mechanical properties [132].

The SLM process can reliably achieve high dimensional precision and geometrically complex components without post-processing, which traditional methods cannot accomplish [133]. The repeated rapid heating and cooling cycles would also lead to residual thermal stresses in the components, which significantly affect the finishing and geometric resolution of the components. During various thermal or mechanical processes, residual stresses may be incorporated into mechanical components; such processes include heat treatment, shaping, and welding [134,135].

Assessment of residual stresses is important in additive manufacturing because it can positively or negatively affect the reliability and lifespan of components and devices. As a result, various techniques have been developed for measuring residual stress, such as X-ray and neutron diffraction, ultrasound speed, penetration, and layer removal techniques [136].

In the study [137], residual stresses were found to be due to repeated thermal cycles from the manufacturing of electron beam additives (EBAM) and the selective laser melting process (SLM). The EBAM and SLM parts Ti6Al4V and Inconel 718 were studied for their residual stresses using a methodology developed by Carlsson et al., a mechanically instrumented indentation technique based on the experimental correlation between indentation property and residual stress. The result showed that the compressive residual stress of the Ti6Al4V EBAM components was present in both the Z-plane and X-plane and that the Inconel 718 SLM components were tensile and compressive in the Z-plane and X-plane, respectively. In comparison, the Ti6Al4V components had lower total residual stress than the

Inconel 718 components. In addition, the Vickers hardness values in the parts developed with SLM and EBAM were comparable to the literature results.



Figure 25. (**A**) Schematic illustration of an instrumented indentation system. (**B**) Indentations are a distance of 10 μ m apart on a square of approximately 40 \times 40 μ m.

Besides the effects of discontinuity in the tested AM alloy sample, there are unique testing methods to distinguish whether a material sample is brittle or ductile. Figure 26 shows the tensile-tested ultimate tensile stress verse elongation at fracture of various additive manufactured alloys from the existing literature. Moreover, Figure 26 summarizes the testing results from the existing literature on the brittleness of the alloys, which not only contributed to the material compositions but also the manufacturing processing procedures. The figure shows that for AlSi10Mg, horizontally printed samples had larger elongations at failure than vertically printed samples under the same printing method. In IN 625, highlighted in pink, the plot shows that UAM led to greater brittleness than the casting reference as a solid-state AM method.



Figure 26. Selected values of fracture elongation verse ultimate tensile stress of various alloys from existing literature on metal AM [118–126,138–162].

Another useful piece of information could be exacted for the field of additive manufacturing. In the Ti6Al4V summary, DED fabrication yielded brittle samples. For the melting AM technique, EBM offered a more ductile IN 625, which showed larger elongation at failure. EBM and SLM yielded larger failure elongation values that approached those of the casted reference Ti6Al4V specimen. Yield strength indicates the maximum allowed stress in the linear elastic region, usually determined from tensile testing. Figure 27 includes various alloys' tensile-tested yield stress, a transient point between elasticity and plasticity. The typical experimental approach to examine the yield strength finds the point where the stress vs. strain slope changes.



Figure 27. (**A**) Selected values of the yield stress of aluminum-based alloys from existing literature on metal AM. The horizontally patterned bar indicates horizontally printed samples, and the vertically patterned bar indicates vertically printed samples. [118–121,152,160–163] (**B**) Selected values of the yield stress of Ti6Al4V alloys from existing literature on metal AM [122–127,140–145]. (**C**) Selected values of the yield stress of nickel-based alloys from existing literature on metal AM [83,128,139,147,156–159,164]. (**D**) Selected values of the yield stress of other alloys besides aluminum-based, nickel-based, or Ti6Al4V alloys from existing literature on metal AM [138,146,148–154,165–168]. The bolded pattern indicates a heat-treated sample.

Similar to testing the elastic modulus, the yield strength point occurs around the end of the linear stress–strain region. The tensile test machine's high-precision loading cell and motion motor are required to accurately determine the starting point of the slope change on the tested stress–strain result line. The leak of optimization on sample and loading cell selection might introduce uncertainties to the measurements. In the aluminum-based alloys, SLM-manufactured AlSi10Mg samples showed stable yield stress values. UAM-printed Al6061 had considerable yield stress variation, which might be due to the existence of discontinuities. In Ti6Al4V, DED and EBM led to a larger variation in the tested yield stress values than the SLM technique. IN 718, as a high-elastic-modulus material, had almost the highest yield stress values in AM-produced specimens than the casted reference. The DED-manufactured samples showed more than 25% yield stress difference between horizontally and vertically printed samples. Besides the discontinuity effects, the partial difference might be introduced by the uncertainty from the loading cell or motion motors. The results for the more ductile material IN 625 suggest higher yield stress in the

melting-based technique compared with standard reference sample values for conventional techniques. Similar to IN718, CoCrMo alloy, another brittle alloy, showed more than 25% yield stress difference between horizontally printed samples using the same technique.

The digital imaging correlation (DIC) tensile test is an optical technique that uses digital cameras to track visible features on a specimen to generate full-field strain and displacement maps. This technique enables researchers to analyze many advanced strain characteristics. When performing DIC, a specimen must be marked with a random pattern of contrasting marks with ink or paint. The test frame must be equipped with an advanced camera to record images for correlation. The images are divided into multiple subsets, each containing a pattern of features with a corresponding reference image. The tracking of features is accomplished by measuring the change in grayscale levels within each subset at every pixel's n-number. Figure 28 shows the sample preparation and recording process of DIC.



Figure 28. (**a**) Speckle pattern applied on the tensile test specimen. (**b**) Uncertainty in the correlation of subsets in images. (**c**) Virtual extensioneters were placed on the fracture site [169].

During the additive manufacturing process, printing parameters and laser power and speed will affect the components' texture, which influences the parts' mechanical properties. Although the SLM parts have exceptional mechanical properties [170], they also have significant anisotropy owing to directional columnar grain formation induced by directional thermal conduction during the SLM process [171], which has a substantial influence on the mechanical properties [172]. Figure 29 shows the result of the DIC of the strain evolution in the gauge length of tensile samples as a function of applied crosshead displacement. The plastic deformation distribution is clearly shown, which was contributed by the significantly different sizes of grains tuned by laser power. The color distribution is also helpful for predicting the crack initialization located at the mismatched elasticity region [173].



Figure 29. (a) EBSD analysis of a graded Inconel 718 specimen with a single coarse columnar grained zone embedded in a fine-grained matrix. (b) Pictures of different gradients in processed samples, depicting areas of 950 W (dark areas) and 250 W (bright areas). (c) Strain evolution as a function of crosshead displacement for the gradient with fine-grained matrix in the middle and coarse-grained regions on two sides [172].

5.2. Mechanical Test Provides Only Plasticity

Hardness is another important mechanical property that implies resistance to localized plastic deformation in a material. Brinell, Vickers, Knoop, and Rockwell are four types of hardness tests. The hardness value is generally defined as the indentation load ratio and the residual indent surface or projected area [174].

The technique of static indentation hardness is a standardized method for measuring the strength and fracture properties of brittle materials. In metals testing, indentation hardness is as common as tensile strength [175], although it is an inconclusive correlation and often restricted by geometry in terms of ranges of strength and hardness. In advances, the technique can also be used in raster-maps to provide the hardness distribution in a horizontal plane. The hardness distribution contrast in the products can provide valuable information on the manufacturing processes and the micro-structure deviation behaviors. Unlike tensile tests usually providing bulk-scale plasticity, frequently used microhardness offers local plasticity, corresponding to more information about the microstructure and dislocations.

Figure 30 shows the summarized literature hardness values of the AM products. This figure shows that AlSi10Mg and Ti6Al4V have stable tested hardness values, with CoCrMo and IN718 values vary considerably. This indicates that the plasticity of CoCrMo and IN718 alloys is much more dependent on the processing procedure. In the literature cases, a small difference between the laser power or scanning speed in the SLM process could offer significantly dissimilar plasticity in CoCrMo and IN718.

Horgar et al. [176] explored the wire arc additive manufacturing of aluminum alloy AA5183 with traditional gas metal arc welding on a 20 mm AA6082-T6 platform. The hardness measurements in the horizontal and vertical cross-section of the flange sample are presented in Figure 31.



Figure 30. Selected values of hardness values from existing literature on metal AM [119,120,125,141, 142,147,149,150,159,162,163,167,168].



Figure 31. Horizontal and vertical hardness traverse perpendicular to the deposited layers.
5.3. Impact Test

Impact tests (Figure 32) were established to identify the characteristics of materials' fracture under high loading rates, deformation at low temperature, and triaxial stress conditions. Charpy and the Izod are two standardized tests to measure the impact energy.



Figure 32. Charpy impact testing and Izod impact testing arrangement and sample design.

The Charpy impact testing (CIT), also known as the Charpy V-notch test, has been used for the hardness assessment of metallic materials for over one hundred years [177,178]. The simple, fast, and economical testing method makes it standardized and widely used in the industry. CIT is a destructive test using specimens with a standard dimension of 10 mm \times 10 mm \times 55 mm according to ASTM A370 [179]. CIT determines the amount of energy absorbed by a standard notched specimen during breaking under an impact load. CIT also can help to establish the transition temperature for a material between brittle and ductile failures. CIT is primarily used in carbon steels and low-alloy steels [180].

While using the Charpy impact test in the AM industry, an interesting study investigated energy absorption on directional printed AM steel samples, as shown in Figure 33. The test results showed lower energy absorption when the impact direction was normal to the building direction and higher energy absorption when the impact direction was normal to the built planes without a notch on the sample [181]. The energy absorption was higher when the notch was along the building direction and lower when the notch was along the built planes.



Figure 33. Amount of energy absorption measured by Charpy test on AM steel.

The results of the impact tests are more qualitative and not very helpful for design. However, one important function of the Charpy and Izod impacts tests is to determine, with decreasing temperature, whether a material experiences a ductile-to-brittle transition and the range of the temperature in which it occurs.

5.4. Fatigue Test

Fatigue is an important failure type that occurs in structures under dynamic and fluctuating stresses. Fatigue can be significantly lower than the yield or tensile strength under static load conditions at a stress level. Thus, fatigue is the largest cause of failure in metal, estimated at over 90% of failures [182]. Fatigue tests are performed to evaluate the stiffness and strength loss of materials under a continuous load and determine the cumulative number of load cycles in case of failure [183]. Repeated stress, compression, strain–compression, or other cyclic loading combinations are used to conduct fatigue tests. Repeated loading can damage the materials, which results in a loss in strength and eventually leads to complete failure. In some areas, materials must withstand repeated loading for an extended period, such as in the aerospace industry: a modern jet engine and airframe need to work somewhere from 15,000 to 20,000 h and 80,000 to 120,000 h [184], likes the Figure 34 illustrated. Therefore, a fatigue test is vital for these industry areas.



Figure 34. High cycle fatigue properties of a laser beam and SMD ALM specimens, tested along (x) and across (z) deposition direction; one data point represents one tested specimen. The line represents the upper fatigue limit required for wrought annealed material.

The fatigue resistance of materials is determined by the fatigue life curve (S–N). The curve is a plot with the average stress S relative to the number of load-to-failure cycles of material N. The curve is usually defined as a linear scale for fatigue stress and a log scale for load-to-failure cycles [185].

A study was conducted to evaluate defects' influence on the axial fatigue strength of maraging steel samples manufactured by SLM [186]. Specimens with the longitudinal axis perpendicular and parallel to the building direction were examined. At the beginning of the tests, the microstructure of the materials remained in the as-manufactured condition. As a result, both orientations showed similar fatigue strength at approximately 30,000 cycles of fatigue life. However, the fatigue strength in the parallel direction became increasingly higher at longer fatigue lives. Moreover, the fatigue strength of the same material in annealed conditions was higher than the AM product. Another study of AM Ti6Al4V fatigue behavior compared the powder deposition technique and the laser melting

technique [187]. The results in Figure 34 show that laser melted Ti6Al4V achieved higher accessible stress in fatigue tests, with more considerable variation between the products, than powder deposit processing. The horizontally printed sample allowed higher working stress than the vertically built sample, with less decreasing behavior in failure cycles and increasing the maximum stress. In the powder-deposited built samples, the heat treatment could increase the performance of some samples to have a larger maximum working stress. The investigated fatigue behavior of AM alloys has barely been studied in the existing literature; however, it is important and necessary to characterize it in order to improve its reliability and ensure that it can be applied in practical industries.

5.5. Advantages and Disadvantages, Comparison and Discussion of Mechanical Testing

As the most commonly applied ex-situ characterization and inspection techniques, mechanical testing methods provide unique information by different processing methods. In the category of elasticity testing methods, the tensile test, compression test, bending test, and nano-indentation test are usually used. Tensile, compression, and nano-indentation tests provide Young's modulus and bending test results in a flexural modulus, which is considered another representation indicating similar information as the Young's modulus in metals and alloys. The tensile, compression, and bending tests examine bulk scale elasticity; micro-tensile and nano-indentation tests analyze the smaller elasticity scale. In this sense, bulk-scale tensile, compression, and bending tests are more suitable to characterize AM products and materials and perform parameter-dependent studies. Moreover, the small-scale micro-tensile and nano-indentation are preferable to be used to determine the fundamental aspects in AM processing, such as phase transaction, grain sizes, and residual stress behaviors. The plasticity of metals and alloys is essential to characterize the allowable stress on the object without critical irreversible deformation or elongation. In the metal AM field, the plasticity of the printed objects is even more important to study compared with the conventional techniques developed to examine the limitations of the current stage AM techniques. Tensile, bending, and indentation tests are frequently applied to obtain plasticity information such as yield stress, ultimate stress, and hardness.

As mentioned in the previous paragraphs, the accuracy of mechanical tests could be affected by the equipment selection, especially in tensile tests. The equipment selection needs to be optimized in terms of its loading cells and the accuracy of the servo motors. For testing brittle alloys, optimization would be more critical to obtain accurate elasticity and yield stress results due to the sharp slope of the stress vs. strain curves. In addition, the tensile test is still a convenient method to examine several properties in one test, such as modulus, yield stress, and ultimate stress. The AM samples of the tensile test are usually prepared by direct printing. The samples' preparation is less complicated for the tensile test than nano-indentation samples, which require cutting and polishing.

The test methods listed in the last paragraph are all static or involve low-strain-rate mechanical testing. For higher strain rates, such as fatigue and impact tests, the material could behave differently than in the static situation. The typical metals and alloys produced by conventional techniques do not significantly differ in response to low and high strain rates compared to viscoelastic materials such as rubbers and gel. However, in metal AM, inhomogeneities could be introduced in the products due to unsuitable printing parameters, unstable equipment operation, and flaw-based materials. The life cycle number, location, size of internal cracks, and the energy absorption from high-strain-rate dynamic testing are significant for AM alloy and metal products. The high-strain-rate fatigue test results could correlate to the type and size of discontinuities and inhomogeneities.

6. Laser-Induced Breakdown Spectroscopy

Laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy (LIBS) is an analytical technique that allows for the quantitative determination of atomic species in the analyte. In short, a highpower laser beam is used to ablate the material at the focal spot. The interaction of the ablated material and the surrounding atmosphere generates a high-temperature plume of plasma. Upon relaxation, the electrons, ions, and excited species in the plasma plume emit light via spontaneous emission, identifying the constituent atomic and molecular species [188]. The physical mechanism for LIBS is exceedingly complex and hence will not be discussed herein. Instead, we refer the reader to two comprehensive reviews by Hahn and Omenetto. The first outlines some of the basic physics within the plasmaparticle interaction and diagnostics [189], while the second summarizes instrumental and methodological approaches to material analysis [190]. The experimental parameters for quantitative micro-analysis via LIBS vary greatly depending on the material being investigated. Parameters such as laser wavelength, fluence, pulse duration, observation interval, experimental geometry, and ambient environment must be optimized for a specific investigation. The review by Tongnini et al. provides an overview of these experimental approaches [191].

LIBS is an effective tool for the real-time characterization of additive manufacturing processes. Lednev et al. have demonstrated the feasibility of in-situ LIBS quantitative elemental analysis in a coaxial laser cladding technique [192]. Furthermore, the authors demonstrate that in-situ LIBS can be used for real-time process failure detection. In addition, Shin et al. have demonstrated composition monitoring using plasma diagnostics during a direct metal deposition process [193]. Although the spectral resolution in this study is far lower than standard LIBS, the authors can determine the ratio between Ni and Cr emission intensities as a function of composition, allowing for the in-situ determination of composition.

Recently, Wang et al. have monitored the plasma emission of AISI4140 steel during real-time laser processing, as shown in Figure 35 [194]. In this work, the authors monitored the micro-hardness of the molten zone as a function of various laser parameters. Using dimensionless analysis, the authors correlated the intensity of plasma spectral lines to predict micro-hardness with a mean prediction error of less than 3.1%. The results of this study are presented in Figure 35.



Figure 35. The correlation between relative mean intensity of spectral lines and laser parameters (solid points: Cr I, empty points: Fe I), (**a**) relative mean intensity and laser power, (**b**) relative mean intensity and laser scanning speed [194].

LIBS is inherently a single-point measurement, but advances in the speed and sensitivity of commercially available detectors have sparked interest in extending the technique to include spatial resolution. In this manner, it is possible to spatially map variables such as elemental composition and micro-hardness in situ. Jolivet et al. have published a comprehensive review of this evolving field [195]. The principle of the scanning LIBS imaging technique is presented in Figure 36.



Figure 36. Principle of LIBS scanning and principal configurations of the measurement [195]. (**a**) Raster scan in the laser based AM process. (**b**) Continuous scan path. (**c**) Step-by-step scan path which was not continuous.

Laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy was originally a destructive inspection method for determining the chemical composition of the tested samples. In metal AM, specifically in laser-melting based metal AM, laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy was turned into a nondestructive method detecting the plasmonic radiations offered by the fabricating laser in the additive manufacturing process. Without the laser-induced plasmonic radiations, the method cannot be performed. Hence, in solid-state AM processing, laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy cannot be applied without advanced experimental designs. One potential solution for applying laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy in solid-state AM processes can be adding an extra portion on the printing model for chemical composition monitoring only. The additional section can be printed along and together with the printing sample. Laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy can be applied on the other portion with laser assistance for monitoring the abnormal composition formation.

7. Other Diagnostic Methods

During the additive manufacturing process, especially for laser powder bed fusion (LPBF), high thermal gradients will cause cyclic expansion and contraction of the printed part, which leads to residual stresses. Researchers have used Raman spectroscopy, a non-destructive light scattering technique, to determine the residual stress of additively manufactured AlSi10Mg [196]. Raman spectroscopy has also been used to determine the crystalline phases and chemical structures of additively manufactured composites that are challenging to manufacture with conventional techniques. For example, copper and diamond [197] or monitoring the oxidation activity for the metal surface [198] can provide molecular-level information and operate over a wide temperature and pressure range in all liquid, solid, and gas phases. The neutron technique is similar to X-ray scattering methods, and the most important difference is the penetration depth. For X-ray, the penetration ranges from a few microns to millimeters, with high energy radiation from the surface, whereas neutrons can penetrate several centimeters. Another difference is that neutrons can provide appreciable scattering signals from light elements. Therefore, neutron scattering can be used as a non-destructive technique for determining the residual stress of additive manufacturing products by measuring the residual strain [199,200]. The listed methods are not commonly available. However, the performance and unique results from these methods are very useful and cannot be substituted by any other technique.

8. Conclusions and Discussion

The various ex-situ inspection and in-situ monitoring techniques all provide unique information about samples. For comprehensive research and development, all the abovelisted diagnostic techniques can evaluate discontinuities, microstructure, physical properties, and transient conditions during processing. The destructive ex-situ tests were broadly applied in the existing literature to visualize the discontinuities and micro-structures and to test the physical properties. The samples were produced for exchanging information. In this sense, the destructive methods carry a huge amount of information. For example, electron-based imaging provides information about discontinuities and micro-structures, and tensile tests highlight elasticities and plasticities. In the meantime, the destructive methods maintain reliable accuracy. Some non-destructive methods could also observe discontinuities and elasticity, such as several ultrasonic techniques. However, the trade-off in using the non-destructive tests is the decreased resolution and additional uncertainties. The detection resolution of an instantaneous ultrasound phased-array system can reach 100 µm. The electron-based imaging tools can detect higher-resolution features that are one or two magnitudes smaller in size. The ultrasonic methods can only offer a dynamic modulus for evaluating mechanical properties due to the anisotropy in the metal AM products, which might not represent the same low-frequency mechanical response presented by its static modulus. Thus, dependent on the fields to apply the inspection, the destructive test methods offer advantages for academia, and industrial fields would benefit from well-developed non-destructive testing.

The ex-situ or post-processing of the 3D-printed or AM structures hardly provides any information about the transient change in the mechanical behavior or thermokinetics of metallurgical transients. Thereby, the in-situ monitoring techniques represent the only method to observe the transients during the printing process. Some advanced studies have used post-test results to backfit and reproduce the phenomenon with the assistance of numerical simulation. However, generally, this is not easy to achieve. The existing in-situ monitoring applied in metal AM processing mainly involves thermal imaging techniques and ultrasound monitoring, obtaining different types of information. The thermal imaging techniques commonly involve monitoring the melting pool during printing.

On the other hand, ultrasonic monitoring can distinguish the rapid mechanical property variation during the printing process. The current stage of the metal AM monitoring techniques still lacks in-situ methods. As the ex-situ methods show, newly developed in-situ methods would be beneficial to observe other information rather than melting pool condition and rapid property variations, such as discontinuities and residual stress distribution.

Each of the ex-situ inspection and in-situ monitoring methods for metal additive manufacturing provides unique information and advantages. The ex-situ methods are much more broadly applied in metal AM process and product studies. The well-developed destructive testing methods performed excellently on the metal AM products, which are more suitable for research in academia and quick tests in industrial applications. For inspecting final products, destructive testing is not as useful as the non-destructive methodologies outlined in this work. However, non-destructive methods usually have more limitations and uncertainties. Overall, the metal AM field has enough reliable ex-situ techniques available but needs urgent development and investigation of more practical and reliable in-situ monitoring methods in order to obtain more real-time and physical information during the printing processes in a new direction.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, A.N. and N.B.D.; writing—original draft preparation, T.Y.; S.M., B.S. and Y.J.; writing—review and editing, M.V.P. and M.S.; supervision, A.N.; project administration, A.N. and N.B.D.; funding acquisition, A.N. and N.B.D. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This work is supported by an Emerging Frontiers in Research and Innovation (EFRI) grant from the National Science Foundation (NSF Grant No. 1741677). The support from the infrastructure and support of the Center for Agile & Adaptive and Additive Manufacturing (CAAAM) funded through State of Texas Appropriation #190405-105-805008-220 is also gratefully acknowledged.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Not applicable.

Informed Consent Statement: Not applicable.

Data Availability Statement: Data requests should refer to the original authors this article cited.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- 1. Berman, B. 3D printing: The new industrial revolution. *IEEE Eng. Manag. Rev.* 2013, 41, 72–80. [CrossRef]
- 2. Carroll, B.E.; Palmer, T.A.; Beese, A.M. Anisotropic tensile behavior of Ti–6Al–4V components fabricated with directed energy deposition additive manufacturing. *Acta Mater.* 2015, *87*, 309–320. [CrossRef]
- 3. Brandl, E.; Palm, F.; Michailov, V.; Viehweger, B.; Leyens, C. Mechanical properties of additive manufactured titanium (Ti–6Al–4V) blocks deposited by a solid-state laser and wire. *Mater. Des.* **2011**, *32*, 4665–4675. [CrossRef]
- 4. Bourell, D.L.; Rosen, D.W.; Leu, M.C. The roadmap for additive manufacturing and its impact. *3D Print. Addit. Manuf.* **2014**, *1*, 6–9. [CrossRef]
- 5. Kumar, L.J.; Pandey, P.M.; Wimpenny, D.I. (Eds.) 3D Printing and Addit. Manuf. Technologies; Springer: Singapore, 2019.
- 6. Beaman, J.J.; Deckard, C.R. Selective Laser Sintering with Assisted Powder Handling. US Patent 5,053,090, 3 July 1991.
- 7. Rännar, L.E.; Glad, A.; Gustafson, C.G. Efficient cooling with tool inserts manufactured by electron beam melting. *Rapid Prototyp. J.* **2007**, *13*, 128–135. [CrossRef]
- 8. Kruth, J.-P.; Vandenbroucke, B.; Van Vaerenbergh, J.; Naert, I. Rapid manufacturing of dental prostheses by means of selective laser sintering/melting. *Proc. AFPR S* 2005, *4*, 176–186.
- Murr, L.E.; Gaytan, S.M.; Ramirez, D.A.; Martinez, E.; Hernandez, J.; Amato, K.N.; Shindo, P.W.; Medina, F.R.; Wicker, R.B. Metal fabrication by Additive Manufacturing using laser and electron beam melting technologies. J. Mater. Sci. Technol. 2012, 28, 1–14. [CrossRef]
- 10. Appleyard, D. Powering up on powder technology. Met. Powder Rep. 2015, 70, 285–289. [CrossRef]
- 11. Basak, A.; Das, S. Epitaxy and microstructure evolution in metal additive manufacturing. *Annu. Rev. Mater. Res.* **2016**, *46*, 125–149. [CrossRef]
- 12. Frazier, W.E. Metal additive manufacturing: A review. J. Mater. Eng. Perform. 2014, 23, 1917–1928. [CrossRef]
- 13. Louvis, E.; Fox, P.; Sutcliffe, C.J. Selective laser melting of aluminium components. *J. Mater. Process. Technol.* **2011**, 211, 275–284. [CrossRef]
- 14. Bhardwaj, T.; Shukla, M.; Paul, C.P.; Bindra, K.S. Direct energy deposition-laser additive manufacturing of titanium-molybdenum alloy: Parametric studies, microstructure and mechanical properties. *J. Alloy. Compd.* **2019**, *787*, 1238–1248. [CrossRef]
- 15. Yin, S.; Cavaliere, P.; Aldwell, B.; Jenkins, R.; Liao, H.; Li, W.; Lupoi, R. Cold spray additive manufacturing and repair: Fundamentals and applications. *Addit. Manuf.* **2018**, *21*, 628–650. [CrossRef]
- 16. Mishra, R.S.; Ma, Z.Y. Friction stir welding and processing. Mater. Sci.Eng. R Rep. 2005, 50, 1–78. [CrossRef]
- 17. Champagne, V.; Helfritch, D. The unique abilities of cold spray deposition. Int. Mater. Rev. 2016, 61, 437–455. [CrossRef]
- Mishra, R.S.; Ma, Z.Y.; Charit, I. Friction stir processing: A novel technique for fabrication of surface composite. *Mater. Sci.Eng. A* 2003, 341, 307–310. [CrossRef]
- 19. Hardwick, N.; Cox, C.; Schultz, J.P.; Kandasamy, K. Meld Solid-State Joining of Different Features to Cast Parts. U.S. Patent 16/115,044, 20 December 2018.
- 20. Griffiths, R.J.; Perry, M.E.; Sietins, J.M.; Zhu, Y.; Hardwick, N.; Cox, C.D.; Rauch, H.A.; Hang, Z.Y. A Perspective on Solid-State *additive manufacturing of Aluminum Matrix Composites Using MELD. J. Mater. Eng. Perform. 2019, 28, 648–656. [CrossRef]
- 21. Gibson, I.; Rosen, D.W.; Stucker, B. Sheet lamination processes. Addit. Manuf. Technologies 2010, 223–252.
- 22. Hu, Y.; Cong, W. A review on laser deposition-additive manufacturing of ceramics and ceramic reinforced metal matrix composites. *Ceram. Int.* **2018**, *44*, 20599–20612. [CrossRef]
- 23. Kunze, J.M.; Gigerenzer, H.; Hu, C. Laser Fabrication of Discontinuously Reinforced Metal Matrix Composites. U.S. Patent 7,521,017, 21 April 2009.
- 24. Ozden, S.; Ekici, R.; Nair, F. Investigation of impact behaviour of aluminium based SiC particle reinforced metal-matrix composites. *Compos. Part A Appl. Sci. Manuf.* 2007, *38*, 484–494. [CrossRef]

- 25. Sames, W.J.; List, F.A.; Pannala, S.; Dehoff, R.R.; Babu, S.S. The metallurgy and processing science of metal additive manufacturing. *Int. Mater. Rev.* 2016, *61*, 315–360. [CrossRef]
- Matthews, M.J.; Guss, G.; Khairallah, S.A.; Rubenchik, A.M.; Depond, P.J.; King, W.E. Denudation of metal powder layers in laser powder bed fusion processes. *Acta Mater.* 2016, 114, 33–42. [CrossRef]
- 27. Dobbelstein, H.; Thiele, M.; Gurevich, E.L.; George, E.P.; Ostendorf, A. Direct metal deposition of refractory high entropy alloy MoNbTaW. *Phys. Procedia* 2016, *83*, 624–633. [CrossRef]
- 28. Nandwana, P.; Elliott, A.M.; Siddel, D.; Merriman, A.; Peter, W.H.; Babu, S.S. Powder bed binder jet 3D printing of Inconel 718: Densification, microstructural evolution and challenges A. *Curr. Opin. Solid State Mater. Sci.* 2017, 21, 207–218. [CrossRef]
- 29. Paris, H.; Mokhtarian, H.; Coatanéa, E.; Museau, M.; Ituarte, I.F. Comparative environmental impacts of additive and subtractive manufacturing technologies. *CIRP Ann.* **2016**, *65*, 29–32. [CrossRef]
- 30. Egerton, R.F. *Electron Energy-Loss Spectroscopy in the Electron Microscope;* Springer Science & Business Media: Berlin, Germany, 2011.
- 31. Auger, P. The auger effect. Surf. Sci. 1975, 48, 1-8. [CrossRef]
- 32. Oura, K.; Lifshits, V.G.; Saranin, A.A.; Zotov, A.V.; Katayama, M. *Surface science: An introduction*; Springer Science & Business Media: Berlin, Germany, 2013.
- 33. Briggs, D. Practical Surface Analysis: Auger and X-ray Photoelectron Spectroscopy; John Wiley & Sons: Hoboken, NJ, USA, 1990; Volume 1, pp. 151–152.
- 34. Epp, J. X-ray diffraction (XRD) techniques for materials characterization. In *Materials Characterization using Nondestructive Evaluation (NDE) Methods;* Woodhead Publishing: Sawston, UK, 2016; pp. 81–124.
- 35. Boisse, P. (Ed.) Advances in Composites Manufacturing and Process Design; Woodhead Publishing: Sawston, UK, 2015.
- 36. onda, R.W.; Lauridsen, E.M.; Ludwig, W.; Tafforeau, P.; Spanos, G. Two-dimensional and three-dimensional analyses of sigma precipitates and porosity in a superaustenitic stainless steel. *Metall. Mater. Trans. A* **2007**, *38*, 2721–2726.
- 37. Humphreys, F.J. Characterisation of fine-scale microstructures by electron backscatter diffraction (EBSD). *Scr. Mater.* **2004**, *51*, 771–776. [CrossRef]
- 38. Dahotre, N.B.; Vora, H.D.; Boesl, B. additive manufacturing via Surface Engineering. JOM 2016, 68, 1759–1761. [CrossRef]
- Book, T.A.; Sangid, M.D. Evaluation of select surface processing techniques for in situ application during the additive manufacturing build process. JOM 2016, 68, 1780–1792. [CrossRef]
- 40. Ocelík, V.; Janssen, N.; Smith, S.N.; De Hosson, J.T.M. additive manufacturing of high-entropy alloys by laser processing. *JOM* **2016**, *68*, 1810–1818. [CrossRef]
- 41. Attaran, M. The rise of 3-D printing: The advantages of additive manufacturing over traditional manufacturing. *Bus. Horiz.* 2017, 60, 677–688. [CrossRef]
- Pereira, T.; Kennedy, J.V.; Potgieter, J. A comparison of traditional manufacturing vs additive manufacturing, the best method for the job. *Procedia Manuf.* 2019, 30, 11–18. [CrossRef]
- 43. Ahn, D.-G. Direct metal additive manufacturing processes and their sustainable applications for green technology: A review. *Int. J. Precis. Eng. Manuf.-Green Technol.* **2016**, *3*, 381–395. [CrossRef]
- 44. Yamashita, T.; Hayes, P. Analysis of XPS spectra of Fe2+ and Fe3+ ions in oxide materials. *Appl. Surf. Sci.* 2008, 254, 2441–2449. [CrossRef]
- 45. Bagus, P.S.; Ilton, E.S.; Nelin, C.J. The interpretation of XPS spectra: Insights into materials properties. *Surf. Sci. Rep.* 2013, *68*, 273–304. [CrossRef]
- Thijs, L.; Verhaeghe, F.; Craeghs, T.; Humbeeck, J.V.; Kruth, J.-P. A study of the microstructural evolution during selective laser melting of Ti–6Al–4V. Acta Mater. 2010, 58, 3303–3312. [CrossRef]
- 47. Tan, X.; Kok, Y.; Tan, Y.J.; Descoins, M.; Mangelinck, D.; Tor, S.B.; Leong, K.F.; Chua, C.K. Graded microstructure and mechanical properties of additive manufactured Ti–6Al–4V via electron beam melting. *Acta Mater.* **2015**, *97*, 1–16. [CrossRef]
- Gong, X.; Anderson, T.; Chou, K. Review on powder-based electron beam additive manufacturing technology. In ASME/ISCIE 2012 International Symposium on flexible Automation; American Society of Mechanical Engineers: Saint Louis, Mo, NY, USA, 2012; pp. 507–515.
- 49. Goldstein, J.I.; Newbury, D.E.; Michael, J.R.; Ritchie, N.W.; Scott, J.H.J.; Joy, D.C. Scanning Electron Microscopy and X-ray Microanalysis; Springer: Berlin, Germany, 2017.
- 50. Kanaya, K.; Kawakatsu, H. Secondary electron emission due to primary and backscattered electrons. J. Phys. D Appl. Phys. 1972, 5, 1727. [CrossRef]
- Inkson, B.J. Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) and transmission electron microscopy (TEM) for materials characterization. In Materials Characterization using Nondestructive Evaluation (NDE) Methods; Woodhead Publishing: Sawston, UK, 2016; pp. 17–43.
- 52. Hofer, F.; Schmidt, F.-P.; Grogger, W.; Kothleitner, G. Fundamentals of electron energy-loss spectroscopy. *IOP Conf. Ser. Mater. Sci. Eng.* 2016, 109, 012007. [CrossRef]
- 53. Kempen, K.; Yasa, E.; Thijs, L.; Kruth, J.-P.; Humbeeck, J.V. Microstructure and mechanical properties of Selective Laser Melted 18Ni-300 steel. *Phys. Procedia* **2011**, *12*, 255–263. [CrossRef]

- Palm, F.; Schmidtke, K. Exceptional grain refinement in directly built up Sc-modified AlMg-alloys is promising a quantum leap in ultimate light weight design. In Proceedings of the Trends in Welding Research 2012: Proceedings of the 9th International Conference, Chicago, IL, USA, 4–8 June 2013; p. 108.
- 55. Liu, F.; Lin, X.; Yang, G.; Song, M.; Chen, J.; Huang, W. Microstructure and residual stress of laser rapid formed Inconel 718 nickel-base superalloy. *Opt. Laser Technol.* **2011**, *43*, 208–213. [CrossRef]
- 56. Wu, B.; Pan, Z.; Li, S.; Cuiuri, D.; Ding, D.; Li, H. The anisotropic corrosion behaviour of wire arc additive manufactured Ti-6Al-4V alloy in 3.5% NaCl solution. *Corros. Sci.* 2018, 137, 176–183. [CrossRef]
- 57. Yang, J.; Yang, H.; Yu, H.; Wang, Z.; Zeng, X. Corrosion behavior of additive manufactured Ti-6Al-4V alloy in NaCl solution. *Metall. Mater. Trans. A* 2017, *48*, 3583–3593. [CrossRef]
- 58. Alhuzaim, A.; Imbrogno, S.; Attallah, M.M. Controlling microstructural and mechanical properties of direct laser deposited Inconel 718 via laser power. *J. Alloy. Compd.* **2021**, *872*, 159588. [CrossRef]
- Ettefagh, A.H.; Zeng, C.; Guo, S.; Raush, J. Corrosion behavior of additively manufactured Ti-6Al-4V parts and the effect of post annealing. *Addit. Manuf.* 2019, 28, 252–258.
- 60. Adelantado, J.G.; Eres, M.F.; Algarra, F.V.; Vicente, J.P.; Reig, F.B. Analytical study by SEM/EDX and metallographic techniques of materials used in the iron production process during the Iberian period. *Talanta* **2003**, *60*, 895–910. [CrossRef]
- 61. Laigo, J.; Christien, F.; Le Gall, R.; Tancret, F.; Furtado, J. SEM, EDS, EPMA-WDS and EBSD characterization of carbides in HP type heat resistant alloys. *Mater. Charact.* 2008, *59*, 1580–1586. [CrossRef]
- 62. Diawara, Y.; Durst, R.D.; Medved, S.A.; Sedov, V.N.; Lesher, D.P. X-ray Detection System for Wavelength Dispersive and Energy Dispersive Spectroscopy and Electron Beam Applications. U.S. Patent 7,928,400, 19 April 2011.
- 63. Lütjering, G.; Williams, J.C. Titanium; Springer: Berlin, Germany, 2003; p. 17.
- 64. Yang, Q.; Xia, C.; Deng, Y.; Li, X.; Wang, H. Microstructure and mechanical properties of AlSi7Mg0. 6 aluminum alloy fabricated by wire and arc additive manufacturing based on cold metal transfer (WAAM-CMT). *Materials* **2019**, *12*, 2525. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 65. Zimmermann, G.; Weiss, A.; Mbaya, Z. Effect of forced melt flow on microstructure evolution in AlSi7Mg0. 6 alloy during directional solidification. *Mater. Sci. Eng. A* 2005, 413, 236. [CrossRef]
- 66. Lu, S.L.; Qian, M.; Tang, H.P.; Yan, M.; Wang, J.; StJohn, D.H. Massive transformation in Ti–6Al–4V additively manufactured by selective electron beam melting. *Acta Mater.* **2016**, *104*, 303–311. [CrossRef]
- 67. Hooper, P.A. Melt pool temperature and cooling rates in laser powder bed fusion. Addit. Manuf. 2018, 22, 548–559. [CrossRef]
- 68. Furumoto, T.; Ueda, T.; Alkahari, M.R.; Hosokawa, A. Investigation of laser consolidation process for metal powder by two-color pyrometer and high-speed video camera. *CIRP Ann.* **2013**, *62*, 223–226. [CrossRef]
- 69. Devesse, W.; De Baere, D.; Guillaume, P. High resolution temperature measurement of liquid stainless steel using hyperspectral imaging. *Sensors* **2017**, *17*, 91. [CrossRef]
- 70. Li, L.; Yu, K.; Zhang, K.; Liu, Y. Study of Ti–6Al–4V alloy spectral emissivity characteristics during thermal oxidation process. *Int. J. Heat Mass Transf.* **2016**, *101*, 699–706. [CrossRef]
- Krautkrämer, J.; Krautkrämer, H. Ultrasonic testing by determination of material properties. *Ultrason. Test. Mater.* 1990, 528–550.
 Silk, M.G. *Ultrasonic Transducers for Nondestructive Testing*; Adam Hilger: Bristol, UK, 1984.
- 73. Sarvazyan, A.P.; Rudenko, O.V.; Swanson, S.D.; Fowlkes, J.B.; Emelianov, S.Y. Shear wave elasticity imaging: A new ultrasonic technology of medical diagnostics. *Ultrasound Med. Biol.* **1998**, 24, 1419–1435. [CrossRef]
- 74. Worlton, D.C. *Ultrasonic Testing with Lamb Waves*; General Electric Co., Hanford Atomic Products Operation: Richland, WA, USA, 1956.
- 75. Silk, M.G. The determination of crack penetration using ultrasonic surface waves. NDT Int. 1976, 9, 290–297. [CrossRef]
- 76. Alleyne, D.N. Nondestructive Testing of Plates Using Ultrasonic Lamb Waves; University of London: London, UK, 1991.
- 77. Everton, S.; Dickens, P.; Tuck, C.; Dutton, B. Evaluation of laser ultrasonic testing for inspection of metal additive manufacturing. *Int. Soc. Opt. Photonics* **2015**, *9353*, 935316.
- Santospirito, S.P.; Łopatka, R.; Cerniglia, D.; Słyk, K.; Luo, B.; Panggabean, D.; Rudlin, J. Defect detection in laser powder deposition components by laser thermography and laser ultrasonic inspections. *Front. Ultrafast Opt. Biomed. Sci. Ind. Appl. XIII* 2013, 86111, 86111N.
- 79. Everton, S.K.; Dickens, P.; Tuck, C.; Dutton, B. Identification of Sub-Surface Defects in Parts Produced by Additive Manufacturing, Using Laser Generated Ultrasound. *Mater. Sci. Technol.* **2016**, *1*, 1–8.
- 80. Yu, J.; Zhang, D.; Li, H.; Song, C.; Zhou, X.; Shen, S.; Zhang, G.; Yang, Y.; Wang, H. Detection of Internal Holes in Additive Manufactured Ti-6Al-4V Part Using Laser Ultrasonic Testing. *Appl. Sci.* 2020, *10*, 365. [CrossRef]
- Williams, S.W.; Martina, F.; Addison, A.C.; Ding, J.; Pardal, G.; Colegrove, P. Wire+ arc additive manufacturing. *Mater. Sci. Technol.* 2016, 32, 641–647. [CrossRef]
- Graff, K.F.; Short, M.; Norfolk, M. Very high power ultrasonic additive manufacturing (VHP UAM) for advanced materials. In Proceedings of the Solid Freeform Fabrication Symposium, Austin, TX, USA, 2–4 August 2021.
- 83. Palanivel, S.; Nelaturu, P.; Glass, B.; Mishra, R.S. Friction stir additive manufacturing for high structural performance through microstructural control in an Mg based WE43 alloy. *Mater. Des.* **2015**, *65*, 936–952. [CrossRef]

- 84. Lopez, A.; Bacelar, R.; Pires, I.; Santos, T.G.; Sousa, J.P.; Quintino, L. Non-destructive testing application of radiography and ultrasound for wire and arc additive manufacturing. *Addit. Manuf.* **2018**, *21*, 298–306. [CrossRef]
- 85. Sousa, J.P.; Lopez, A.B.; Santos, J.; Quintino, L.; Santos, D. Phased Array Ultrasonic Testing (PAUT) Inspection of Wire and Arc Additive Manufacturing (WAAM) Components. *Addit. Manuf.* **2019**, *29*, 100806. [CrossRef]
- Rieder, H.; Dillhöfer, A.; Spies, M.; Bamberg, J.; Hess, T. Online monitoring of additive manufacturing processes using ultrasound. In Proceedings of the 11th European Conference on Non-Destructive Testing (ECNDT), Prague, Czech Republic, 6–11 October 2014.
- 87. Sol, T.; Hayun, S.; Noiman, D.; Tiferet, E.; Yeheskel, O.; Tevet, O. Nondestructive ultrasonic evaluation of additively manufactured AlSi10Mg samples. *Addit. Manuf.* 2018, 22, 700–707. [CrossRef]
- Everton, S.K.; Hirsch, M.; Stravroulakis, P.; Leach, R.K.; Clare, A.T. Review of in-situ process monitoring and in-situ metrology for metal additive manufacturing. *Mater. Des.* 2016, 95, 431–445. [CrossRef]
- 89. Lewandowski, J.J.; Seifi, M. Metal additive manufacturing: A review of mechanical properties. *Annu. Rev. Mater. Res.* **2016**, *46*, 151–186. [CrossRef]
- 90. Shung, K.K. High frequency ultrasonic imaging. J. Med. Ultrasound 2009, 17, 25–30. [CrossRef]
- 91. Ricco, A.J.; Martin, S.J. Multiple-frequency SAW devices for chemical sensing and materials characterization. *Sens. Actuators B Chem.* **1993**, *10*, 123–131. [CrossRef]
- McGuigan, S.; Arguelles, A.P.; Obaton, A.-F.; Donmez, A.M.; Riviere, J.; Shokouhi, P. Resonant ultrasound spectroscopy for quality control of geometrically complex additively manufactured components. *Addit. Manuf.* 2021, 39, 101808.
- Jin, Y.; Walker, E.; Krokhin, A.; Heo, H.; Choi, T.-Y.; Neogi, A. Enhanced instantaneous elastography in tissues and hard materials using bulk modulus and density determined without externally applied material deformation. *IEEE Trans. Ultrason. Ferroelectr. Freq. Control* 2019, 67, 624–634. [CrossRef]
- 94. Jin, Y.; Yang, T.; Heo, H.; Krokhin, A.; Shi, S.Q.; Dahotre, N.; Choi, T.-Y.; Neogi, A. Novel 2D dynamic elasticity maps for inspection of anisotropic properties in fused deposition modeling objects. *Polymers* **2020**, *12*, 1966. [CrossRef]
- 95. Jin, Y.; Choi, T.-Y.; Neogi, A. Longitudinal Monostatic Acoustic Effective Bulk Modulus and Effective Density Evaluation of Underground Soil Quality: A Numerical Approach. *Appl. Sci.* **2021**, *11*, 146. [CrossRef]
- 96. Heo, H.; Jin, Y.; Yang, D.; Wier, C.; Minard, A.; Dahotre, N.B.; Neogi, A. Manufacturing and Characterization of Hybrid Bulk Voxelated Biomaterials Printed by Digital Anatomy 3D Printing. *Polymers* **2021**, *13*, 123. [CrossRef]
- 97. Jin, Y.; Walker, E.; Heo, H.; Krokhin, A.; Choi, T.Y.; Neogi, A. Nondestructive ultrasonic evaluation of fused deposition modeling based additively manufactured 3D-printed structures. *Smart Mater. Struct.* **2020**, *29*, 045020. [CrossRef]
- 98. Tariq, F.; Naz, N.; Baloch, R.A. Characterization of material properties of 2xxx series al-alloys by non destructive testing techniques. *J. Nondestruct. Eval.* **2012**, *31*, 17–33. [CrossRef]
- 99. Debbouz, O.; Navai, F. Nondestructive testing of 2017 aluminum copper alloy diffusion welded joints by an automatic ultrasonic system. *Mater. Eval.* **1999**, *57*, 12.
- Toozandehjani, M.; Mustapha, F.; Zahari, N.I.; Ariffin, M.K.A.; Matori, K.A.; Ostovan, F.; Lim, W.F. Characterization of aging behavior of aa6061 aluminum alloy through destructive and ultrasonic non-destructive testing techniques. *Trans. Indian Inst. Met.* 2015, *68*, 561–569. [CrossRef]
- 101. Aharoni, A.; Tur, M.; Jassby, K.M. Monitoring material grain size by laser-generated ultrasound. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **1991**, *59*, 3530–3532. [CrossRef]
- 102. Wan, T.; Naoe, T.; Wakui, T.; Futakawa, M.; Obayashi, H.; Sasa, T. Effects of grain size on ultrasonic attenuation in type 316L stainless steel. *Materials* **2017**, *10*, 753. [CrossRef]
- 103. Zeng, F.; Agnew, S.R.; Raeisinia, B.; Myneni, G.R. Ultrasonic attenuation due to grain boundary scattering in pure niobium. *J. Nondestruct. Eval.* **2010**, *29*, 93–103. [CrossRef]
- 104. Sayers, C.M. Scattering of ultrasound by minority phases in polycrystalline metals. Wave Motion 1985, 7, 95–104. [CrossRef]
- 105. Crecraft, D.I. The measurement of applied and residual stresses in metals using ultrasonic waves. *J. Sound Vib.* **1967**, *5*, 173–192. [CrossRef]
- 106. Vernik, L.; Nur, A. Ultrasonic velocity and anisotropy of hydrocarbon source rocks. *Geophysics* 1992, 57, 727–735. [CrossRef]
- 107. Palanichamy, P.; Vasudevan, M.; Jayakumar, T.; Venugopal, S.; Raj, B. Ultrasonic velocity measurements for characterizing the annealing behaviour of cold worked austenitic stainless steel. *NDT E Int.* **2000**, *33*, 253–259. [CrossRef]
- 108. Knuth, M.W.; Tobin, H.J.; Marone, C. Evolution of ultrasonic velocity and dynamic elastic moduli with shear strain in granular layers. *Granul. Matter* 2013, 15, 499–515. [CrossRef]
- 109. Pantawane, M.V.; Yang, T.; Jin, Y.; Joshi, S.S.; Dasari, S.; Sharma, A.; Krokhin, A.; Dahotre, N.B. Crystallographic texture dependent bulk anisotropic elastic response of additively manufactured Ti6Al4V. *Sci. Rep.* **2021**, *11*, 633. [CrossRef]
- Pantawane, M.V.; Yang, T.; Jin, Y.; Mazumder, S.; Pole, M.; Dasari, S.; Krokhin, A.; Al, E. Thermomechanically Influenced Dynamic Elastic Constants of Laser Powder Bed Fusion Additively Manufactured Ti6Al4V. *Mater. Sci. Eng. A* 2021, 811, 140990. [CrossRef]
- 111. Bellotti, A.; Kim, J.-Y.; Bishop, J.E.; Jared, B.H.; Johnson, K.; Susan, D.; Noell, P.J.; Jacobs, L.J. Nonlinear ultrasonic technique for the characterization of microstructure in additive materials. *J. Acoust. Soc. Am.* **2021**, *149*, 158–166. [CrossRef]
- 112. Jin, Y.; Yang, T.; Ju, S.; Zhang, H.; Choi, T.-Y.; Neogi, A. Thermally Tunable Dynamic and Static Elastic Properties of Hydrogel Due to Volumetric Phase Transition. *Polymers* **2020**, *12*, 1462. [CrossRef]

- Walker, E.L.; Jin, Y.; Reyes, D.; Neogi, A. Sub-wavelength lateral detection of tissue-approximating masses using an ultrasonic metamaterial lens. *Nat. Commun.* 2020, 11, 5967. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Walker, E.L.; Reyes-Contreras, D.; Jin, Y.; Neogi, A. Tunable Hybrid Phononic Crystal Lens Using Thermo-Acoustic Polymers. ACS Omega 2019, 4, 16585–16590. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 115. Yang, T.; Jin, Y.; Choi, T.-Y.; Dahotre, N.; Neogi, A. Mechanically tunable ultrasonic metamaterial lens with a subwavelength resolution at long working distances for bioimaging. *Smart Mater. Struct.* **2020**, *30*, 015022. [CrossRef]
- 116. Jin, Y.; Neogi, A. Ultrasound Imaging by Thermally Tunable Phononic Crystal Lens. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 2021, 22, 7966. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 117. Davis, J.R. (Ed.) Tensile Testing; ASM International: Almere, The Netherlands, 2004.
- 118. Uzan, N.E.; Shneck, R.; Yeheskel, O.; Frage, N. High-temperature mechanical properties of AlSi10Mg specimens fabricated by additive manufacturing using selective laser melting technologies (AM-SLM). *Addit. Manuf.* **2018**, 24, 257–263. [CrossRef]
- Hitzler, L.; Janousch, C.; Schanz, J.; Merkel, M.; Heine, B.; Mack, F.; Hall, W.; Öchsner, A. Direction and location dependency of selective laser melted AlSi10Mg specimens. J. Mater. Process. Technol. 2017, 243, 48–61. [CrossRef]
- Kempen, K.; Thijs, L.; Van Humbeeck, J.; Kruth, J.-P. Mechanical properties of AlSi10Mg produced by selective laser melting. *Phys. Procedia* 2012, 39, 439–446. [CrossRef]
- 121. Martin, J.H.; Yahata, B.D.; Hundley, J.M.; Mayer, J.A.; Schaedler, T.A.; Pollock, T.M. 3D printing of high-strength aluminium alloys. *Nature* 2017, 549, 365. [CrossRef]
- Baufeld, B. Mechanical properties of Inconel 718 parts manufactured by shaped metal deposition (SMD). J. Mater. Eng. Perform. 2012, 21, 1416–1421. [CrossRef]
- 123. Wang, F.; Williams, S.; Colegrove, P.; Antonysamy, A.A. Microstructure and mechanical properties of wire and arc additive manufactured Ti-6Al-4V. *Metall. Mater. Trans.* 2013, 44, 968–977. [CrossRef]
- Edwards, P.; O'conner, A.; Ramulu, M. Electron beam additive manufacturing of titanium components: Properties and performance. J. Manuf. Sci. Eng. 2013, 135, 061016. [CrossRef]
- 125. Murr, L.E.; Esquivel, E.V.; Quinones, S.A.; Gaytan, S.M.; Lopez, M.I.; Martinez, E.Y.; Medina, F.; Wicker, R.B. Microstructures and mechanical properties of electron beam-rapid manufactured Ti–6Al–4V biomedical prototypes compared to wrought Ti–6Al–4V. *Mater. Charact.* 2009, 60, 96–105. [CrossRef]
- 126. Alcisto, J.; Enriquez, A.; Garcia, H.; Hinkson, S.; Steelman, T.; Silverman, E.; Valdovino, P.E.A. Tensile properties and microstructures of laser-formed Ti-6Al-4V. *J. Mater. Eng. Perform.* **2011**, *20*, 203–212. [CrossRef]
- 127. Löber, L.; Biamino, S.; Ackelid, U.; Sabbadini, S.; Epicoco, P.; Fino, P.; Eckert, J. Comparison of selective laser and electron beam melted titanium aluminides. In *Conference Paper of 22nd International Symposium "Solid Freeform Fabrication Proceedings"*; University of Texas: Austin, TX, USA, 2011; pp. 547–556.
- 128. Blackwell, P.L. The mechanical and microstructural characteristics of laser-deposited IN718. *J. Mater. Process. Technol.* 2005, 170, 240–246. [CrossRef]
- 129. Mirshams, R.A.; Pothapragada, R.M. Correlation of nanoindentation measurements of nickel made using geometrically different indenter tips. *Acta Mater.* 2006, *54*, 1123–1134. [CrossRef]
- 130. Oliver, W.C.; Pharr, G.M. Measurement of hardness and elastic modulus by instrumented indentation: Advances in understanding and refinements to methodology. J. Mater. Res. 2004, 19, 3–20. [CrossRef]
- 131. Fischer-Cripps, A.C.; Nicholson, D.W. Nanoindentation. Mechanical engineering series. Appl. Mech. 2004, 57, B12. [CrossRef]
- 132. VanLandingham, M.R. Review of instrumented indentation. J. Res. Natl. Inst. Stand. Technol. 2003, 108, 249. [CrossRef]
- 133. Yadroitsev, I.; Smurov, I. Selective laser melting technology: From the single laser melted track stability to 3D parts of complex shape. *Phys. Procedia* **2010**, *5*, 551–560. [CrossRef]
- 134. Withers, P.J.; Bhadeshia, H.K.D.H. Residual stress. Part 1–measurement techniques. *Mater. Sci. Technol.* 2001, 17, 355–365. [CrossRef]
- Qian, Z.; Chumbley, S.; Karakulak, T.; Johnson, E. The residual stress relaxation behavior of weldments during cyclic loading. *Metall. Mater. Trans. A* 2013, 44, 3147–3156. [CrossRef]
- 136. Qian, Z.; Chumbley, S.; Johnson, E. The effect of specimen dimension on residual stress relaxation of carburized and quenched steels. *Mater. Sci.Eng. A* 2011, 529, 246–252. [CrossRef]
- 137. Wang, X.; Chou, K. Residual stress in metal parts produced by powder-bed additive manufacturing processes. In Proceedings of the 26th International Solid Freeform Fabrication Symposium, Austin, TX, USA, 10–12 August 2021.
- 138. Smelov, V.G.; Sotov, A.V.; Agapovichev, A.V.; Tomilina, T.M. Selective laser melting of metal powder of steel 3161. *IOP Publ.* 2016, 142, 012071. [CrossRef]
- Facchini, L.; Magalini, E.; Robotti, P.; Molinari, A.; Höges, S.; Wissenbach, K. Ductility of a Ti-6Al-4V alloy produced by selective laser melting of prealloyed powders. *Rapid Prototyp. J.* 2010, *16*, 450–459. [CrossRef]
- Hrabe, N.; Quinn, T. Effects of processing on microstructure and mechanical properties of a titanium alloy (Ti–6Al–4V) fabricated using electron beam melting (EBM), Part 2: Energy input, orientation, and location. *Mater. Sci. Eng.* 2013, 573, 271–277. [CrossRef]
- 141. Koike, M.; Martinez, K.; Guo, L.; Chahine, G.; Kovacevic, R.; Okabe, T. Evaluation of titanium alloy fabricated using electron beam melting system for dental applications. *J. Mater. Process. Technol.* **2011**, *211*, 1400–1408. [CrossRef]
- 142. Kobryn, P.A.; Semiatin, S.L. Mechanical properties of laser-deposited Ti-6Al-4V. Solid Free. Fabr. Proc. 2001, 6–8. [CrossRef]

- 143. Dinda, G.P.; Song, L.; Mazumder, J. Fabrication of Ti-6Al-4V scaffolds by direct metal deposition. *Metall. Mater. Trans.* 2008, *39*, 2914–2922. [CrossRef]
- 144. Zhang, S.; Lin, X.; Chen, J.; Huang, W. Heat-treated microstructure and mechanical properties of laser solid forming Ti-6Al-4V alloy. *Rare Met.* 2009, *28*, 537. [CrossRef]
- Sterling, A.J.; Torries, B.; Shamsaei, N.; Thompson, S.M.; Seely, D.W. Fatigue behavior and failure mechanisms of direct laser deposited Ti–6Al–4V. *Mater. Sci. Eng.* 2016, 655, 100–112. [CrossRef]
- 146. Strößner, J.; Terock, M.; Glatzel, U. Mechanical and microstructural investigation of nickel-based superalloy IN718 manufactured by selective laser melting (SLM). *Adv. Eng. Mater.* **2015**, *17*, 1099–1105. [CrossRef]
- 147. Tolosa, I.; Garciandía, F.; Zubiri, F.; Zapirain, F.; Esnaola, A. Study of mechanical properties of AISI 316 stainless steel processed by "selective laser melting", following different manufacturing strategies. *Int. J. Adv. Manuf. Technol.* 2010, *51*, 639–647. [CrossRef]
- 148. Song, C.; Yang, Y.; Wang, Y.; Wang, D.; Yu, J. Research on rapid manufacturing of CoCrMo alloy femoral component based on selective laser melting. *Int. J. Adv. Manuf. Technol.* **2014**, *75*, 445–453. [CrossRef]
- 149. Tarasova, T.V.; Nazarov, A.P.; Prokof'ev, M.V. Effect of the regimes of selective laser melting on the structure and physicomechanical properties of cobalt-base superalloys. *Phys. Met. Metallogr.* **2015**, *116*, 601–605. [CrossRef]
- 150. Kircher, R.; Christensen, A.; Wurth, K. Electron beam melted (EBM) Co-Cr-Mo alloy for orthopaedic implant applications. *Austin Solid Free. Fabr.* **2009**, *1*, 436.
- Li, X.P.; Wang, X.J.; Saunders, M.; Suvorova, A.; Zhang, L.C.; Liu, Y.J.; Fang, M.H.; Huang, Z.H.; Sercombe, T.B. A selective laser melting and solution heat treatment refined Al–12Si alloy with a controllable ultrafine eutectic microstructure and 25% tensile ductility. *Acta Mater.* 2015, 95, 74–82. [CrossRef]
- 152. Ma, Y.; Cuiuri, D.; Hoye, N.; Li, H.; Pan, Z. The effect of location on the microstructure and mechanical properties of titanium aluminides produced by additive layer manufacturing using in-situ alloying and gas tungsten arc welding. *Mater. Sci. Eng. A* 2015, 631, 230–240. [CrossRef]
- 153. Yadollahi, A.; Shamsaei, N.; Thompson, S.M.; Seely, D.W. Effects of process time interval and heat treatment on the mechanical and microstructural properties of direct laser deposited 316L stainless steel. *Mater. Sci. Eng. A* 2015, 644, 171–183. [CrossRef]
- 154. Tayon, W.A.; Shenoy, R.N.; Redding, M.R.; Keith Bird, R.; Hafley, R.A. Correlation between microstructure and mechanical properties in an Inconel 718 deposit produced via electron beam freeform fabrication. *J. Manuf. Sci. Eng.* **2014**, *136*, 061005. [CrossRef]
- 155. Rivera, O.G.; Allison, P.G.; Jordon, J.B.; Rodriguez, O.L.; Brewer, L.N.; McClelland, Z.; Whittington, W.R.; Francis, D.; Su, J.; Martens, R.L.; et al. Microstructures and mechanical behavior of Inconel 625 fabricated by solid-state additive manufacturing. *Mater. Sci. Eng. A* 2017, 694, 1–9. [CrossRef]
- 156. Stoloff, N.S. Wrought and P/M superalloys. In *ASM International, Metals Handbook*, 10th ed.; ASM International: Almere, The Netherlands, 1990; pp. 950–977.
- 157. Murr, L.E.; Martinez, E.; Gaytan, S.M.; Ramirez, D.A.; Machado, B.I.; Shindo, P.W.; Martinez, J.L.; Wicker, R.B. Microstructural architecture, microstructures, and mechanical properties for a nickel-base superalloy fabricated by electron beam melting. *Metall. Mater. Trans. A* 2011, 42, 3491–3508. [CrossRef]
- 158. Amato, K.N.; Hernandez, J.; Murr, L.E.; Martinez, E.; Gaytan, S.M.; Shindo, P.W.; Collins, S. Comparison of microstructures and properties for a Ni-base superalloy (Alloy 625) fabricated by electron and laser beam melting. *J. Mater. Sci. Res.* 2012, 1, 3.
- 159. Sridharan, N.; Gussev, M.; Gussev, R.; Parish, C.; Norfolk, M.; Terrani, K.; Babu, S.S. Rationalization of anisotropic mechanical properties of Al-6061 fabricated using ultrasonic additive manufacturing. *Acta Mater.* **2016**, *117*, 228–237. [CrossRef]
- Gussev, M.N.; Sridharan, N.; Norfolk, M.; Terrani, K.A.; Babu, S.S. Effect of post weld heat treatment on the 6061 aluminum alloy produced by ultrasonic additive manufacturing. *Mater. Sci. Eng. A* 2017, 684, 606–616. [CrossRef]
- Levy, A.; Miriyev, A.; Sridharan, N.; Han, T.; Tuval, E.; Babu, S.S.; Dapino, M.J.; Frage, N. Ultrasonic additive manufacturing of steel: Method, post-processing treatments and properties. *J. Mater. Process. Technol.* 2018, 256, 183–189. [CrossRef]
- Zhao, Z.; Yang, X.; Li, S.; Li, D. Interfacial bonding features of friction stir additive manufactured build for 2195-T8 aluminumlithium alloy. J. Manuf. Process. 2019, 38, 396–410. [CrossRef]
- Buchbinder, D.; Meiners, W.; Wissenbach, K.; Poprawe, R. Selective laser melting of aluminum die-cast alloy—Correlations between process parameters, solidification conditions, and resulting mechanical properties. J. Laser Appl. 2015, 27, S29205. [CrossRef]
- 164. Bird, R.K.; Hibberd, J. *Tensile Properties and Microstructure of Inconel 718 Fabricated with Electron Beam Freeform Fabrication (EBF (sup 3))*; NASA Langley Research Center: Hampton, VA, USA, 2009.
- 165. Joshi, S.C.; Sheikh, A.A. 3D printing in aerospace and its long-term sustainability. *Virtual Phys. Prototyp.* **2015**, *10*, 175–185. [CrossRef]
- Löber, L.; Schimansky, F.P.; Kühn, U.; Pyczak, F.; Eckert, J. Selective laser melting of a beta-solidifying TNM-B1 titanium aluminide alloy. J. Mater. Process. Technol. 2014, 214, 1852–1860. [CrossRef]
- 167. Ding, D.; Pan, Z.; Van Duin, S.; Li, H.; Shen, C. Fabricating superior NiAl bronze components through wire arc additive manufacturing. *Materials* **2016**, *9*, 652. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Yuqing, M.; Liming, K.; Chunping, H.; Fencheng, L.; Qiang, L. Formation characteristic, microstructure, and mechanical performances of aluminum-based components by friction stir additive manufacturing. *Int. J. Adv. Manuf. Technol.* 2016, 83, 1637–1647. [CrossRef]
- Schnittker, K.; Arrieta, E.; Jimenez, X.; Espalin, D.; Wicker, R.B.; Roberson, D.A. Integrating digital image correlation in mechanical testing for the materials characterization of big area additive manufacturing feedstock. *Addit. Manuf.* 2019, 26, 129–137. [CrossRef]
- 170. Song, B.; Dong, S.; Coddet, P.; Liao, H.; Coddet, C. Fabrication of NiCr alloy parts by selective laser melting: Columnar microstructure and anisotropic mechanical behavior. *Mater. Des.* 2014, 53, 1–7. [CrossRef]
- 171. Thijs, L.; Sistiaga, M.L.M.; Wauthle, R.; Xie, Q.; Kruth, J.-P.; Humbeeck, J.V. Strong morphological and crystallographic texture and resulting yield strength anisotropy in selective laser melted tantalum. *Acta Mater.* **2013**, *61*, 4657–4668. [CrossRef]
- 172. Popovich, V.A.; Borisov, E.V.; Popovich, A.A.; Sufiiarov, V.S.; Masaylo, D.V.; Alzina, L. Functionally graded Inconel 718 processed by additive manufacturing: Crystallographic texture, anisotropy of microstructure and mechanical properties. *Mater. Des.* 2017, 114, 441–449. [CrossRef]
- 173. Jin, Y.; Wang, T.; Krokhin, A.; Choi, T.-Y.; Mishra, R.S.; Neogi, A. Ultrasonic Elastography for Nondestructive Evaluation of Dissimilar Material Joints. *J. Mater. Process. Technol.* **2021**, 299, 117301. [CrossRef]
- 174. Tabor, D. The Hardness of Metals; Oxford University Press: Oxford, UK, 2000.
- 175. Pavlina, E.J.; Van Tyne, C.J. Correlation of yield strength and tensile strength with hardness for steels. *J. Mater. Eng. Perform.* 2008, 17, 888–893. [CrossRef]
- Horgar, A.; Fostervoll, H.; Nyhus, B.; Ren, X.; Eriksson, M.; Akselsen, O.M. additive manufacturing using WAAM with AA5183 wire. J. Mater. Process. Technol. 2018, 259, 68–74. [CrossRef]
- 177. Jawaid, M.; Thariq, M.; Saba, N. (Eds.) *Mechanical and Physical Testing of Biocomposites, Fibre-Reinforced Composites and Hybrid Composites*; Woodhead Publishing: Sawston, UK, 2018; Volume 7.
- 178. Richards, C.W. Engineering Materials Science; Wadsworth Publishing Company, Inc.: Belmont, CA, USA, 1968.
- 179. ASTM A370. *Standard Test Methods and Definitions for Mechanical Testing of Steel Products;* Materials, American Society for Testing and Materials: West Conshohocken, PA, USA, 2005.
- 180. Buschow, K.J.; Cahn, R.W.; Flemings, M.C.; Ilschner, B.; Kramer, E.J.; Mahajan, S. Encyclopedia of materials. *Sci. Technol.* **2001**, *1*, 11.
- Kruth, J.-P.; Badrossamay, M.; Yasa, E.; Deckers, J.; Thijs, L.; Van Humbeeck, J. Part and material properties in selective laser melting of metals. In Proceedings of the 16th International Symposium on Electromachining, Shanghai, China, 19–23 April 2010.
- Callister, W.D., Jr.; Rethwisch, D.G. Failure. In Fundamentals of Materials Science and Engineering: An Integrated Approach; John Wiley & Sons: Hoboken, NJ, USA, 2012; p. 332.
- Amiri, M.; Khonsari, M.M. Life prediction of metals undergoing fatigue load based on temperature evolution. *Mater. Sci. Eng. A* 2010, 527, 1555–1559. [CrossRef]
- Mouritz, A.P. Mechanical and durability testing of aerospace materials. In *Introduction to Aerospace Materials*; Elsevier: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 2012; pp. 91–127.
- 185. Frost, N.E.; Marsh, K.J.; Pook, L.P. Metal Fatigue; Courier Corporation: North Chelmsford, MA, USA, 1999.
- 186. Meneghetti, G.; Rigon, D.; Gennari, C. An analysis of defects influence on axial fatigue strength of maraging steel specimens produced by additive manufacturing. *Int. J. Fatigue* **2019**, *118*, 54–64. [CrossRef]
- Baufeld, B.; Brandl, E.; Van der Biest, O. Wire based additive layer manufacturing: Comparison of microstructure and mechanical properties of Ti–6Al–4V components fabricated by laser-beam deposition and shaped metal deposition. *J. Mater. Process. Technol.* 2011, 211, 1146–1158. [CrossRef]
- 188. Fortes, F.J.; Moros, J.; Lucena, P.; Cabalín, L.M.; Laserna, J.J. Laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy. *Anal. Chem.* 2013, *85*, 640–669. [CrossRef]
- 189. Hahn, D.W.; Omenetto, N. Laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy (LIBS), part I: Review of basic diagnostics and plasma-particle interactions: Still-challenging issues within the analytical plasma community. *Appl. Spectrosc.* 2010, 64, 335A–366A. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 190. Hahn, D.W.; Omenetto, N. Laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy (LIBS), part II: Review of instrumental and methodological approaches to material analysis and applications to different fields. *Appl. Spectrosc.* **2012**, *66*, 347–419. [CrossRef]
- 191. Tognoni, E.; Palleschi, V.; Corsi, M.; Cristoforetti, G. Quantitative micro-analysis by laser-induced breakdown spectroscopy: A review of the experimental approaches. *Spectrochim. Acta Part B At. Spectrosc.* **2002**, *57*, 1115–1130. [CrossRef]
- 192. Lednev, V.N.; Sdvizhenskii, P.A.; Asyutin, R.D.; Tretyakov, R.S.; Grishin, M.Y.; Stavertiy, A.Y.; Pershin, S.M. In situ multi-elemental analysis by laser induced breakdown spectroscopy in additive manufacturing. *Addit. Manuf.* **2019**, 25, 64–70. [CrossRef]
- 193. Shin, J.; Mazumder, J. Composition monitoring using plasma diagnostics during direct metal deposition (DMD) process. *Opt. Laser Technol.* **2018**, *106*, 40–46. [CrossRef]
- 194. Wang, S.; Wang, Y.; Liu, C.; Mazumder, J. In-situ Monitoring on Micro-hardness of Laser Molten Zone on AISI4140 Steel by Spectral Analysis. *Sci. Rep.* 2020, *10*, 4241. [CrossRef]
- 195. Jolivet, L.; Leprince, M.; Moncayo, S.; Sorbier, L.; Lienemann, C.-P.; Motto-Ros, V. Review of the recent advances and applications of LIBS-based imaging." Spectrochimica Acta Part B: Atomic Spectroscopy. Spectrochim. Acta Part B At. Spectrosc. 2019, 151, 41–53. [CrossRef]

- Marola, S.; Bosia, S.; Veltro, A.; Fiore, G.; Manfredi, D.; Lombardi, M.; Amato, G.; Baricco, M.; Battezzati, L. Residual stresses in additively manufactured AlSi10Mg: Raman spectroscopy and X-ray diffraction analysis. *Mater. Des.* 2021, 202, 109550. [CrossRef]
- 197. Constantin, L.; Fan, L.; Pontoreau, M.; Wang, F.; Cui, B.; Battaglia, J.-L.; Silvain, J.-F.; Lu, Y.F. additive manufacturing of copper/diamond composites for thermal management applications. *Manuf. Lett.* **2020**, *24*, 61–66. [CrossRef]
- 198. Wachs, I.E.; Roberts, C.A. Monitoring surface metal oxide catalytic active sites with Raman spectroscopy. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* 2010, 39, 5002–5017. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 199. Watkins, T.; Bilheux, H.; An, K.; Payzant, A.; Dehoff, R.; Duty, C.; Peter, W.; Blue, C.; Brice, C. Neutron characterization. *Adv. Mater. Process.* **2013**, *1*, 23.
- 200. An, K.; Yuan, L.; Dial, L.; Spinelli, I.; Stoica, A.D.; Gao, Y. Neutron residual stress measurement and numerical modeling in a curved thin-walled structure by laser powder bed fusion additive manufacturing. *Mater. Des.* 2017, 135, 122–132. [CrossRef]